

Initial trace of solutions of Hamilton-Jacobi parabolic equation with absorption

Marie-Françoise Bidaut-Véron, Nguyen Anh Dao

▶ To cite this version:

Marie-Françoise Bidaut-Véron, Nguyen Anh Dao. Initial trace of solutions of Hamilton-Jacobi parabolic equation with absorption. 2014. hal-01024881v1

HAL Id: hal-01024881 https://hal.science/hal-01024881v1

Preprint submitted on 16 Jul 2014 (v1), last revised 12 Feb 2015 (v3)

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.

Initial trace of solutions of Hamilton-Jacobi parabolic equation with absorption

Marie Françoise BIDAUT-VERON

Nguyen Anh DAO

Abstract

Here we study the initial trace problem for the nonnegative solutions of the equation

$$u_t - \Delta u + |\nabla u|^q = 0$$

in $Q_{\Omega,T}=\Omega\times(0,T)$, $T\leq\infty$, where q>0, and $\Omega=\mathbb{R}^N$, or Ω is a smooth bounded domain of \mathbb{R}^N and u=0 on $\partial\Omega\times(0,T)$. We can define the trace at t=0 as a nonnegative Borel measure (\mathcal{S},u_0) , where S is the closed set where it is infinite, and u_0 is a Radon measure on $\Omega\setminus\mathcal{S}$. We show that the trace is a Radon measure when $q\leq 1$. For $q\in(1,(N+2)/(N+1)$ and any given Borel measure, we show the existence of a minimal solution, and a maximal one on conditions on u_0 . When $\mathcal{S}=\overline{\omega}\cap\Omega$ and ω is an open subset of Ω , the existence extends to any $q\leq 2$ when $u_0\in L^1_{loc}(\Omega)$ and any q>1 when $u_0=0$. In particular there exists a self-similar nonradial solution with trace $(\mathbb{R}^{N+},0)$, with a growth rate of order $|x|^{q'}$ as $|x|\to\infty$ for fixed t. Moreover we show that the solutions with trace $(\overline{\omega},0)$ in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$ may present near t=0 a growth rate of order $t^{-1/(q-1)}$ in ω and of order $t^{-(2-q)/(q-1)}$ on $\partial\omega$.

Keywords Hamilton-Jacobi equation; Radon measures; Borel measures; initial trace; universal bounds

A.M.S. Subject Classification 35K15, 35K55, 35B33, 35B65, 35D30

Contents

1	Introduction	2
2	First properties of the solutions	5
	2.1 Weak solutions, regularity	6
	2.2 Upperestimates	7
	2.3 Uniqueness and comparison results	8
	2.4 Case of zero initial data	9
3	Existence of initial trace as a Borel measure	11
	3.0.1 First examples	12
	3.0.2 Lower estimates	13
	3.0.3 Trace of the Cauchy problem	15
4	Solutions with trace $(\overline{\omega} \cap \Omega, 0)$, ω open	16

5	5 Existence of solutions with trace (S, u_0)				
	5.1	Solutions with trace $(\overline{\omega} \cap \Omega, u_0)$, ω open		21	
	5.2	Solutions with any Borel measure		22	
6	The	e case $q \leq 1$		26	

1 Introduction

Here we consider the solutions of the parabolic Hamilton-Jacobi equation

$$u_t - \Delta u + |\nabla u|^q = 0 \tag{1.1}$$

in $Q_{\Omega,T}=\Omega\times(0,T)$, $T\leqq\infty$, where q>0, and $\Omega=\mathbb{R}^N$, or Ω is a smooth bounded domain of \mathbb{R}^N and u=0 on $\partial\Omega\times(0,T)$. We mainly study the problem of initial trace of the *nonnegative* solutions.

Our main questions are the following: what is the behaviour of u as t tends to 0? Does it converges to a Radon measure u_0 in Ω , or even to an unbounded Borel measure in Ω ? Conversely for such a measure, does there exist a solution, is it unique in some class?

In the sequel $\mathcal{M}(\Omega)$ is the set of Radon measures in Ω , $\mathcal{M}_b(\Omega)$ the subset of bounded measures, and $\mathcal{M}^+(\Omega)$, $\mathcal{M}_b^+(\Omega)$ are the cones of nonnegative ones. We say that a nonnegative solution u of (1.1) has a trace u_0 in $\mathcal{M}(\Omega)$ if u(.,t) converges to u_0 in the weak* topology of measures:

$$\lim_{t \to 0} \int_{\Omega} u(.,t)\psi dx = \int_{\Omega} \psi du_0, \qquad \forall \psi \in C_c(\Omega).$$
(1.2)

First recall some known results. The Cauchy problem in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$

$$(P_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}) \left\{ \begin{array}{l} u_t - \Delta u + |\nabla u|^q = 0, & \text{in } Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}, \\ u(x,0) = u_0 & \text{in } \mathbb{R}^N, \end{array} \right.$$
 (1.3)

and the Dirichlet in a bounded domain

$$(P_{\Omega,T}) \begin{cases} u_t - \Delta u + |\nabla u|^q = 0, & \text{in } Q_{\Omega,T}, \\ u = 0, & \text{on } \partial\Omega \times (0,T), \\ u(x,0) = u_0. \end{cases}$$

$$(1.4)$$

have been the object of a rich literature, see among them [17], [3],[9], [7], [11], [27], [6], [13], [14], and references therein. The first studies of $(P_{\mathbb{R}^N,T})$ concern the existence of classical solutions, that means $u \in C^{2,1}(Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T})$, with smooth initial data: the case $u_0 \in C_b^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$ and q > 1, was studied in [3], and extended to any $u_0 \in C_b(\mathbb{R}^N)$ and q > 0 in [18]. Then the problem was studied in a semi-group formulation for rough initial data $u_0 \in L^r(\mathbb{R}^N)$, $r \geq 1$, or $u_0 \in \mathcal{M}_b(\mathbb{R}^N)$, [9], [11], [27], and in the larger class of weak solutions in [13], [14].

A critical value appears when q > 1:

$$q_* = \frac{N+2}{N+1}.$$

Indeed the problem with initial value $u_0 = \delta_0$, Dirac mass at 0 has a weak solution if and only if $q < q_*$, see [9], [13]. In the same range the problem has a unique V.S.S. (very singular solution) $Y_{\{0\}}$, such that

$$\lim_{t \to 0} \int_{|x| \ge r} Y_{\{0\}}(.,t) dx = 0, \qquad \lim_{t \to 0} \int_{|x| < r} Y_{\{0\}}(.,t) dx = \infty, \qquad \forall r > 0,$$

see [26], [10], [8], [13]. It is radial and self-similar: $Y_{\{0\}}(x,t) = t^{-a/2}F(|x|/\sqrt{t})$, with

$$F \in C([0,\infty)), F(0) > 0, F'(0) = 0, \qquad \lim_{|\eta| \to \infty} e^{\frac{\eta^2}{4}} |\eta|^{N-a} F(\eta) = C > 0,$$
 (1.5)

where

$$a = \frac{2 - q}{q - 1}. (1.6)$$

It is clear that $Y_{\{0\}}$ does not admit a trace as a Radon measure. Otherwise, for any q > 1, the Dirichlet problem $(P_{\Omega,T})$ admits a solution U such that $\lim_{t\to 0} U(x,t) = \infty$ uniformly on the compact sets of Ω , see [17]. Thus we are lead to define an extended notion of trace.

The problem has been considered in [15], [23] for the semi-linear equation

$$u_t - \Delta u + u^q = 0, (1.7)$$

with q > 1. Here another critical value (N+2)/N is involved: there exist solutions with initial value δ_0 if and only if q < (N+2)/N, see [15], and then there exists a V.S.S., see [16], [19]. In [23] a precise description of the initial trace is given: any nonnegative solution admits a trace as an outer regular Borel measure \mathcal{U}_0 in Ω . Moreover if q < (N+2)/N, the problem is well posed in this set of measures in \mathbb{R}^N . The result of uniqueness lies on the monotony of the function $u \mapsto u^q$. If $q \geq (N+2)/N$, necessary and sufficient conditions are given for existence, the problem admits a maximal solution, but uniqueness fails. Equation (1.7) admits a particular solution $((q-1)t)^{-1/(q-1)}$, which governs the upperestimates. Notice that the V.S.S. has precisely a behaviour in $t^{-1/(q-1)}$ at t = 0, as $t \to 0$.

Here we extend some of these results to equation (1.1). Compared to problem (1.7), new difficulties appear:

- 1) The first one concerns the a priori estimates. The equation (1.1) has no particular solution depending only on t. Note also that the sum of two supersolutions is not in general a supersolution. In [17] a universal upperestimate of the solutions u, of order $t^{-1/(q-1)}$, is proved for the Dirichlet problem. For the Cauchy problem, universal estimates of the gradient have been obtained for classical solutions with smooth data u_0 , see [9], and [27]. They are improved in [12], where estimates of u of order $t^{-1/(q-1)}$ are obtained, see Theorem 2.9 below, and it is one of the key points in the sequel.
- 2) The second one comes from the fact that singular solutions may present two different levels of singularity as $t \to 0$. Notice that the V.S.S. $Y_{\{0\}}$ has a behaviour of order $t^{-a/2} \ll t^{-1/(q-1)}$.
- 3) The last one is due to the lack of monotony of the absorption term $|\nabla u|^q$. Thus many uniqueness problems are still open.

We first recall in Section 2 the notions of solutions, and precise the a priori upper and lower estimates, for the Cauchy problem or the Dirichlet problem. In Section 3 we describe the initial trace for q > 1:

Theorem 1.1 Let q > 1. Let u be any nonnegative weak solution of (1.1) in any domain Ω . Then there exist a set $S \subset \Omega$ such that $R = \Omega \setminus S$ is open, and a measure $u_0 \in \mathcal{M}^+(R)$, such that

• For any $\psi \in C_c^0(\mathcal{R})$,

$$\lim_{t \to 0} \int_{\mathcal{R}} u(.,t)\psi = \int_{\mathcal{R}} \psi du_0. \tag{1.8}$$

• For any $x_0 \in \mathcal{S}$ and any $\varepsilon > 0$

$$\lim_{t \to 0} \int_{B(x_0, \varepsilon) \cap \Omega} u(., t) dx = \infty. \tag{1.9}$$

The outer regular Borel measure \mathcal{U}_0 on Ω associated to the couple (\mathcal{S}, u_0) defined by

$$\mathcal{U}_0(E) = \left\{ \begin{array}{ll} \int_E du_0 & \text{if } E \subset \mathcal{R}, \\ \infty & \text{if } E \cap \mathcal{S} \neq \emptyset, \end{array} \right.$$

is called the *initial trace* of u. The set S is called the set of *singular points* of ν and R called the set of *regular points*, and u_0 the *regular part* of ν .

As $t \to 0$, we give lower estimates of the solutions on S of two types: of type $t^{-1/(q-1)}$ on $\overset{\circ}{S}$ (if it is nonempty) and of type $t^{-a/2}$ on S (if $q < q_*$). Moreover we describe more precisely the trace for equation (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N T}$, thanks to a recent result of [12] (see Theorem 2.9):

Theorem 1.2 Let S be closed set in \mathbb{R}^N , $S \neq \mathbb{R}^N$, and $u_0 \in \mathcal{M}^+$ ($\mathbb{R}^N \setminus S$). Let u be any nonnegative classical solution of (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$ (any weak solution if $q \leq 2$), with initial trace (S, u_0).

Then there exists a measure $\gamma \in \mathcal{M}^+(\mathbb{R}^N)$, concentrated on \mathcal{S} , such that $t^{1/(q-1)}u$ converges weak * to γ as $t \to 0$. And $\gamma \in L^{\infty}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^N)$; in particular if $|\mathcal{S}| = 0$, then $\gamma = 0$; if \mathcal{S} is compact, then $\gamma \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$.

In Section 4 we study the existence and the behaviour of solutions with trace $(\overline{\omega} \cap \Omega, 0)$, where ω is a smooth open subset of Ω . We construct new solutions of (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$, in particular the following one:

Theorem 1.3 Let q > 1, and $\mathbb{R}^{N+} = \mathbb{R}^+ \times \mathbb{R}^{N-1}$. There exists a nonradial self-similar solution of (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$, with trace $(\overline{\mathbb{R}^{N+}},0)$, only depending on $x_1:U(x,t)=t^{-a/2}f(t^{-1/2}x_1)$, where

$$\lim_{\eta \to \infty} \eta^{-q'} f(\eta) = c_q = (q')^{-q'} \left(\frac{1}{q-1}\right)^{\frac{1}{q-1}}, \qquad \lim_{\eta \to -\infty} e^{\frac{\eta^2}{4}} (-\eta)^{-\frac{3-2q}{q-1}} f(\eta) = C > 0.$$

Thus as $t \to 0$, U(x,t) behaves like $t^{-1/(q-1)}$ for fixed $x \in \mathbb{R}^{N+}$, and $U(x,t) = f(0)t^{-a/2}$ for $x \in \partial \mathbb{R}^{N+}$. And for fixed t > 0, U(x,t) is unbounded: it behaves like $x_1^{q'}$ as $x_1 \to \infty$.

Using U as a barrier, we can estimate precisely the two growth rates of the solutions in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$ with trace $(\overline{\omega},0)$, on ω and on $\partial \omega$, for any q>1, see Proposition 4.8.

In Section 5 we show the existence of solutions with initial trace (S, u_0) , when $S = \Omega \cap \overline{\omega}$ and $\omega \subset \Omega$ is open, and u_0 is a measure on $\Omega \setminus \overline{\omega}$, possibly unbounded, extending the results of [12, Theorem 1.4] relative to the case of a trace $(0, u_0)$:

Theorem 1.4 Assume that $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^N$ (resp. Ω is bounded). Let ω be a smooth open subset of Ω , such that $\mathcal{R} = \Omega \setminus \overline{\omega}$ is nonempty, and let $\mathcal{S} = \Omega \cap \overline{\omega}$. Let $u_0 \in \mathcal{M}^+(\mathcal{R})$. We suppose that either $1 < q < q_*$, or $q_* \leq q \leq 2$ and $u_0 \in L^1_{loc}(\mathcal{R})$, or q > 2 and $u_0 \in L^1_{loc}(\mathcal{R})$ is limit of a nondecreasing sequence of continuous functions.

Then there exists a weak solution u of (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$ (resp. a weak solution of $(D_{\Omega,T})$) such that u admits (\mathcal{S}, u_0) as initial trace. Moreover as $t \to 0$, u(.,t) converges to ∞ uniformly on any compact in ω , and uniformly on $\Omega \cap \overline{\omega}$ if $q < q_*$.

In the subcritical case $q < q_*$ we study the existence of solutions with trace (S, u_0) for any closed set S in Ω . Our main result is the following:

Theorem 1.5 Let $1 < q < q_*$, and $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^N$ (resp. Ω is bounded). Let S be a closed set in \mathbb{R}^N , such that $\mathcal{R} = \mathbb{R}^N \setminus S$ is nonempty. Let $u_0 \in \mathcal{M}^+(\mathcal{R})$.

- (i) Then there exists a minimal solution u of (1.1) with initial trace (S, u_0)
- (ii) If S is compact in Ω and $u_0 \in \mathcal{M}_b^+(\Omega)$ with support in $\mathcal{R} \cup \overline{\Omega}$, then there exists a maximal solution (resp. a maximal solution such that u(.,t) converges weakly to u_0 in \mathcal{R} as $t \to 0$).

In Section 6 we study equation (1.1) for $0 < q \le 1$, with possibly signed solutions, and the initial trace of the nonnegative solutions. We first show the local regularity of the signed solutions, see Theorem 6.1. We prove uniqueness for the Dirichlet problem, extending to any $0 < q \le 1$ the results of [7], relative to the case 0 < q < 2/(N+1):

Theorem 1.6 Let Ω be bounded, $0 < q \leq 1$, and $u_0 \in \mathcal{M}_b(\Omega)$. Then there exists a unique weak (signed) solution u of problem $(P_{\Omega,T})$ with initial data u_0 . Let $u_0, v_0 \in \mathcal{M}_b(\Omega)$ such that $u_0 \leq v_0$. Then $u \leq v$. In particular if $u_0 \geq 0$, then $u \geq 0$. If $u_0 \leq 0$, then $u \leq 0$.

Finally we show that any nonnegative solution admits a trace as a Radon measure:

Theorem 1.7 Let $0 < q \le 1$. Then any nonnegative weak solution of (1.1) in any domain Ω . Then u admits a trace u_0 in $\mathcal{M}^+(\Omega)$.

2 First properties of the solutions

We set $Q_{\Omega,s,\tau} = \Omega \times (s,\tau)$, for any $0 \le s < \tau \le \infty$, thus $Q_{\Omega,T} = Q_{\Omega,0,T}$.

Notation 2.1 Let $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^N$ or Ω bounded, and $\Sigma \subset \Omega$. For any $\delta > 0$, we set

$$\Sigma^{ext}_{\delta} = \left\{x \in \Omega: d(x, \Sigma) \leqq \delta\right\}, \qquad \Sigma^{int}_{\delta} = \left\{x \in \Sigma: d(x, \Omega \backslash \Sigma) > \delta\right\}$$

2.1 Weak solutions, regularity

Definition 2.2 Let q > 0 and Ω be any domain of \mathbb{R}^N . We say that a function u is a **weak** solution of equation of (1.1) in $Q_{\Omega,T}$, if $u \in C((0,T); L^1_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T})) \cap L^1_{loc}((0,T); W^{1,1}_{loc}(\Omega))$, $|\nabla u|^q \in L^1_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T})$, and u satisfies (1.1) in the distribution sense:

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} (-u\varphi_{t} - u\Delta\varphi + |\nabla u|^{q}\varphi) dx dt = 0, \quad \forall \varphi \in \mathcal{D}(Q_{\Omega,T}).$$
 (2.1)

We say that u is a **classical** solution of (1.1) in $Q_{\Omega,T}$ if $u \in C^{2,1}(Q_{\Omega,T})$ and satisfies (1.1) everywhere.

For $u_0 \in \mathcal{M}^+(\mathbb{R}^N)$, we say that u is a weak solution of $(P_{\mathbb{R}^N,T})$ if u is a weak solution of (1.1) with trace u_0 .

Remark 2.3 (i)If u is any nonnegative function such that $u \in L^1_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T})$, and $|\nabla u|^q \in L^1_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T})$, and satisfies (2.1), then u is a weak solution of (1.1). Indeed, since u is subcaloric, there holds $u \in L^{\infty}_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T})$, $|\nabla u| \in L^2_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T})$, and $u \in C((0,T); L^{\rho}_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T}))$, for any $\rho \geq 1$, see [13, Lemma 2.4] for q > 1; the proof is still valid for any q > 0, since it only uses the subcaloricity.

(ii) The weak solutions of $(P_{\mathbb{R}^N T})$ are called weak \mathcal{M}_{loc} solutions in [14].

Definition 2.4 Let Ω be a smooth bounded domain of \mathbb{R}^N . We say that a function u is a **weak** solution of

$$(D_{\Omega,T}) \begin{cases} u_t - \Delta u + |\nabla u|^q = 0, & \text{in } Q_{\Omega,T}, \\ u = 0, & \text{on } \partial\Omega \times (0,T), \end{cases}$$
 (2.2)

if it is a weak solution of (1.1) such that $u \in C((0,T); L^1(\Omega))$, $u \in L^1_{loc}((0,T); W_0^{1,1}(\Omega))$, and $|\nabla u|^q \in L^1_{loc}((0,T); L^1(\Omega))$. We say that u is a **classical** solution of $(D_{\Omega,T})$ if $u \in C^{1,0}(\overline{\Omega} \times (0,T))$ and u is a classical solution of (1.1).

For $u_0 \in \mathcal{M}_b(\Omega)$, we say that u is a weak solution of $(P_{\Omega,T})$ if it is a weak solution of $(D_{\Omega,T})$ such that u(.,t) converges weakly to u_0 in $\mathcal{M}_b(\Omega)$:

$$\lim_{t \to 0} \int_{\Omega} u(.,t)\psi dx = \int_{\Omega} \psi du_0, \qquad \forall \psi \in C_b(\overline{\Omega}).$$
 (2.3)

Next we recall the regularity of the weak solutions for $q \le 2$, see [13, Theorem 2.9], [14, Corollary 5.14]:

Theorem 2.5 *Let* $1 < q \le 2$.

- (i) Let Ω be any domain in \mathbb{R}^N , and u be a weak **nonnegative** solution of (1.1) in $Q_{\Omega,T}$. Then $u \in C^{2+\gamma,1+\gamma/2}_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T})$ for some $\gamma \in (0,1)$. Thus for any sequence (u_n) of nonnegative weak solutions of (1.1) in $Q_{\Omega,T}$, uniformly locally bounded, one can extract a subsequence converging in $C^{2,1}_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T})$ to a weak solution u of (1.1) in $Q_{\Omega,T}$.
- (ii) Let Ω be bounded, and u be a weak **nonnegative** solution of $(D_{\Omega,T})$. Then $u \in C^{1,0}\left(\overline{\Omega} \times (0,T)\right)$ and $u \in C^{2+\gamma,1+\gamma/2}_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T})$ for some $\gamma \in (0,1)$. For any sequence of weak nonnegative solutions (u_n) of $(D_{\Omega,T})$, one can extract a subsequence converging in $C^{2,1}_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T}) \cap C^{1,0}_{loc}\left(\overline{\Omega} \times (0,T)\right)$ to a weak solution u of $(D_{\Omega,T})$.

2.2 Upperestimates

We first mention the universal estimates relative to classical solutions of the Dirichlet problem, see [17], and [13, Remark 2.8]:

Theorem 2.6 Let q > 1, and Ω be any smooth bounded domain. and u be the classical solution of $(D_{\Omega,T})$ with initial data $u_0 \in C^{1,0}(\overline{\Omega}) \cap C_0(\overline{\Omega})$. Then for any $t \in (0,T)$,

$$||u(.,t)||_{L^{\infty}(\Omega)} \le C(1+t^{-\frac{1}{q-1}})d(x,\partial\Omega), \qquad ||\nabla u(.,t)||_{L^{\infty}(\Omega)} \le D(t),$$
 (2.4)

where C > 0 and $D \in C((0,\infty))$ depend only of N, q, Ω . Thus, for any sequence (u_n) of classical solutions of $(D_{\Omega,T})$, one can extract a subsequence converging in $C^{2,1}_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T})$ to a classical solution u of $(D_{\Omega,T})$.

Morever local estimates have been obtained in [27]:

Theorem 2.7 Let Ω be any domain in \mathbb{R}^N , and u be any classical solution of (1.1) in $Q_{\Omega,T}$. Then for any ball $B(x_0, 2\eta) \subset \Omega$, there holds in $Q_{B(x_0,\eta),T}$

$$|\nabla u|(.,t) \le C(t^{-\frac{1}{q}} + \eta^{-1} + \eta^{-\frac{1}{q-1}})(1 + u(.,t)), \qquad C = C(N,q).$$
 (2.5)

Thus, for any sequence of classical solutions (u_n) of (1.1) in $Q_{\Omega,T}$, uniformly bounded in $L^{\infty}_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T})$, one can extract a subsequence converging in $C^{2,1}_{loc}(Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T})$ to a classical solution u of (1.1).

A local regularizing effect is proved in [12]:

Theorem 2.8 Let q > 1. Let u be any nonnegative weak subsolution of (1.1) in $Q_{\Omega,T}$, and let $B(x_0, 2\eta) \subset \Omega$ such that u has a trace $u_0 \in \mathcal{M}^+(B(x_0, 2\eta))$. Then for any $\tau < T$, and any $t \in (0, \tau]$,

$$\sup_{x \in B(x_0, \eta/2)} u(x, t) \le Ct^{-\frac{N}{2}} (t + \int_{B(x_0, \eta)} du_0), \qquad C = C(N, q, \eta, \tau).$$
(2.6)

Concerning the Cauchy problem in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$, global regularizing effects have been obtained in [14] for weak solutions with trace u_0 in $L^r(\mathbb{R}^N)$, $r \geq 1$, or in $\mathcal{M}_b(\mathbb{R}^N)$. A universal estimate of the gradient was proved in [9] for any classical solution of (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,\infty}$ such that $u \in C_b(\overline{Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,\infty}})$. From [12], this estimate is valid without conditions as $|x| \to \infty$, implying growth estimates of the function:

Theorem 2.9 Let q > 1. Let u be any classical solution, in particular any weak solution if $q \leq 2$, of (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N : T}$. Then

$$|\nabla u(.,t)|^q \le \frac{1}{q-1} \frac{u(.,t)}{t}, \quad in \ Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}.$$
 (2.7)

Moreover, if there exists a ball $B(x_0, 2\eta)$ such that u has a trace $u_0 \in \mathcal{M}^+((B(x_0, 2\eta)))$, then for any $t \in (0, T)$,

$$u(x,t) \le C(q)t^{-\frac{1}{q-1}} |x - x_0|^{q'} + C(t^{-\frac{1}{q-1}} + t + \int_{B(x_0,\eta)} du_0), \qquad C = C(N,q,\eta).$$
 (2.8)

Finally note some well known estimates, useful in the subcritical case, see [4, Lemma 3.3]:

Theorem 2.10 Let q > 0 and let Ω be any domain of \mathbb{R}^N and u be any (signed) weak solution of equation of (1.1) in $Q_{\Omega,T}$ (resp. of $(D_{\Omega,T})$). Then, $u \in L^1_{loc}((0,T);W^{1,k}_{loc}(\Omega))$, for any $k \in [1,q_*)$, and for any open set $\omega \subset \subset \Omega$, and any $0 < s < \tau < T$,

$$||u||_{L^{k}((s,\tau):W^{1,k}(\omega))} \le C(k,\omega)(||u(s,\cdot)||_{L^{1}(\omega)} + ||\nabla u|^{q} + |\nabla u| + |u||_{L^{1}(Q_{\omega,s,\tau})}). \tag{2.9}$$

If Ω is bounded, any solution u of $(D_{\Omega,T})$ satisfies $u \in L^k((s,\tau);W_0^{1,k}(\Omega))$, for any $k \in [1,q_*)$, and

$$||u||_{L^{k}((s,\tau);W_{0}^{1,k}(\Omega))} \le C(k,\Omega)(||u(.,s)||_{L^{1}(\Omega)} + |||\nabla u||^{q}||_{L^{1}(Q_{\Omega,s,\tau})}). \tag{2.10}$$

2.3 Uniqueness and comparison results

Next we recall some known results, for the Cauchy problem, see [11, Theorems 2.1,4.1,4.2 and Remark 2.1],[14, Theorem 2.3, 4.2, 4.25, Proposition 4.26], and for the Dirichlet problem, see [1, Theorems 3.1, 4.2], [7], [14, Proposition 5.17], [24].

Theorem 2.11 Let $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^N$ (resp. Ω bounded). (i) Let $1 < q < q_*$, and $u_0 \in \mathcal{M}_b(\mathbb{R}^N)$ (resp. $u_0 \in \mathcal{M}_b(\Omega)$). Then there exists a unique weak solution u of (1.1) with trace u_0 (resp. of $(P_{\Omega,T})$). If $v_0 \in \mathcal{M}_b(\Omega)$ and $u_0 \leq v_0$, and v is the solution with trace v_0 , then $u \leq v$.

(ii) Let $u_0 \in L^r(\Omega)$, $1 \leq r \leq \infty$. If 1 < q < (N+2r)/(N+r), or if q = 2, $r < \infty$, there exists a unique weak solution u of $(P_{\mathbb{R}^N,T})$ (resp. $(P_{\Omega,T})$) such that $u \in C([0,T];L^r(\mathbb{R}^N))$. If $v_0 \in L^r(\mathbb{R}^N)$ and $u_0 \leq v_0$, then $u \leq v$. If u_0 is nonnegative, then for any $1 < q \leq 2$, there still exists a weak nonnegative solution u of $(P_{\mathbb{R}^N,T})$ (resp. $(P_{\Omega,T})$) such that $u \in C([0,T];L^r(\mathbb{R}^N))$.

Remark 2.12 Let $1 \leq q < q_*$, and $u_0 \in \mathcal{M}_b^+(\mathbb{R}^N)$ and u be the solution of $(P_{\mathbb{R}^N,T})$ in \mathbb{R}^N , and u^{Ω} be the solution of $(D_{\Omega,T})$ for bounded Ω with initial data $u_0^{\Omega} = u_0 \bot \Omega$, then $u^{\Omega} \leq u$.

We also mention a stability property needed below:

Proposition 2.13 Assume that $1 < q < q_*$. Let $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^N$ (resp. Ω be bounded), and $u_{0,n}, u_0 \in \mathcal{M}_b^+(\Omega)$ such that $(u_{0,n})$ converge to u_0 weakly in $\mathcal{M}_b(\Omega)$. Let u_n, u be the unique nonnegative solutions of (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$ (resp. of $(D_{\Omega,T})$) with initial data $u_{0,n}, u_0$. Then (u_n) converges to u in $C_{loc}^{2,1}(Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T})$ (resp. in $C_{loc}^{2,1}(Q_{\Omega,T}) \cap C^{1,0}(\overline{\Omega} \times (0,T))$).

Proof. (i) From [14, Theorem 2.2], (u_n) is uniformly locally bounded in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$ in case $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^N$. From Theorem 2.5, one can extract a subsequence still denoted (u_n) converging in $C^{2,1}_{loc}(Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T})$ (resp. $C^{2,1}_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T}) \cap C^{1,0}\left(\overline{\Omega} \times (0,T)\right)$) to a weak solution w of (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$ (resp. of $(D_{\Omega,T})$). From uniqueness, we only have to show that w(.,t) converges weakly in $\mathcal{M}_b(\Omega)$ to u_0 . In any case, from [14, Theorem 4.15 and Lemma 5.11], $|\nabla u_n|^q \in L^1_{loc}([0,T);L^1(\Omega))$ and

$$\int_{\Omega} u_n(.,t)dx + \int_0^t \int_{\Omega} |\nabla u_n|^q dx \le \int_{\Omega} du_{0,n}, \tag{2.11}$$

and $\lim \int_{\Omega} du_{0,n} = \int_{\Omega} du_0$. Therefore (u_n) is bounded in $L^{\infty}((0,T),L^1(\Omega))$, and $(|\nabla u_n|^q)$ is bounded in $L^1_{loc}([0,T);L^1(\Omega))$. From Theorem 2.10, for any $k\in[1,q_*)$, (u_n) is bounded in $L^k((0,T),W^{1,k}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^N))$ (resp. $L^k((0,T),W^{1,k}_0(\Omega))$). Then for any $\tau\in(0,T)$, $(|\nabla u_n|^q)$ is equi-integrable in $Q_{B_R,\tau}$ for any R>0 (resp. in $Q_{\Omega,\tau}$). For any $\xi\in C^1_c(\mathbb{R}^N)$ (resp. $\xi\in C^1_b(\Omega)$),

$$\int_{\Omega} u_n(.,t)\xi dx + \int_0^t \int_{\Omega} (\nabla u_n . \nabla \xi + |\nabla u_n|^q \xi) dx dt = \int_{\Omega} \xi du_{0,n},$$

and we can go to the limit and obtain

$$\int_{\Omega} w(.,t)\xi dx + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} (\nabla w.\nabla \xi + |\nabla u_{n}|^{q} \xi) dx dt = \int_{\Omega} \xi du_{0},$$

Then w is the unique weak solution of $(P_{\Omega,T})$, thus w=u.

Remark 2.14 As a consequence, suppose $1 < q < q_*$, Ω bounded, and let $v \in C^{2,1}(Q_{\Omega,T}) \cap C^0(\overline{\Omega} \times (0,T))$ such that

$$v_t - \Delta v - |\nabla v|^q \ge 0, \quad in \, \mathcal{D}'(\Omega),$$

and $v_{/\Omega}$ has a trace $u_0 \in \mathcal{M}_b(\Omega)$. Let w be the solution of $(D_{\Omega,T})$ with trace u_0 . Then $v \geq w$.

Indeed let $\epsilon > 0$ and (φ_n) be a sequence in $\mathcal{D}^+(\Omega)$ with values in [0,1], such that $\varphi_n = 1$ in $\Omega_{1/n}^{int}$ and w_n^{ϵ} be the solution of $(D_{\Omega,T})$ with trace $\varphi_n v(.,\epsilon)$ at time 0. From [27, Proposition 2.1], $v(.,t+\epsilon) \geq w_n^{\epsilon}$. As $n \to \infty$, $(\varphi_n v(.,\epsilon))$ converges to $v(.,\epsilon)$ in $L^1(\Omega)$, then from above, (w_n^{ϵ}) converges to the solution w^{ϵ} of $(D_{\Omega,T})$ with trace $v(.,\epsilon)$. Then $v(.,t+\epsilon) \geq w^{\epsilon}$. As $\epsilon \to 0$, $(v(.,\epsilon))$ converges to u_0 weakly in $\mathcal{M}_b(\Omega)$, thus (w^{ϵ}) converges to w, thus $v \geq w$.

2.4 Case of zero initial data

Here we give more informations on the behaviour of the solutions with trace 0 on some open set. We show that the solutions are locally uniformly bounded on this set and converge locally exponentially to 0 as $t \to 0$, improving some results of [17] for the Dirichlet problem.

Lemma 2.15 Let \mathcal{F} be a closed set in \mathbb{R}^N , $\mathcal{F} \neq \mathbb{R}^N$ (resp. a compact set in Ω bounded).

(i) Let u be a classical solution of (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$ (resp. $(D_{\Omega,T})$) such that $u \in C(\mathbb{R}^N \times [0,T))$ (resp. $u \in C([0,T);C_0(\overline{\Omega}))$ and $suppu(0) \subset \mathcal{F}$. Then for any $\delta > 0$, (resp. such that $\delta < d(\mathcal{F},\partial\Omega)/2$)

$$||u(.,t)||_{L^{\infty}(\Omega\setminus\mathcal{F}_{\delta}^{ext})} \le C(N,q,\delta)t, \quad \forall t\in[0,T).$$
 (2.12)

In particular u(.,t) converges uniformly to 0 on $\Omega \setminus \mathcal{F}_{\delta}^{ext}$ as $t \to 0$. Moreover, there exist $C_{i,\delta} = C_{i,\delta}(N,q,\delta) > 0$ (i=1,2), and $\tau_{\delta} > 0$ such that

$$||u(.,t)||_{L^{\infty}(\Omega\setminus\mathcal{F}_{\delta}^{ext})} \leq C_{1,\delta}e^{-\frac{C_{2,\delta}}{t}} \text{ on } (0,\tau_{\delta}].$$

$$(2.13)$$

(ii) As a consequence, for any classical solution w of (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$ (resp. $(D_{\Omega,T})$) such that w(.,t) converges to ∞ as $t \to 0$, uniformly on $\mathcal{F}^{ext}_{\delta}$, for some $\delta > 0$, there holds $u \leq w$.

(iii) If $q \leq 2$, then (i) still holds for any weak solution u of (1.1) (resp. of $(D_{\Omega,T})$) with trace 0 in $\mathcal{M}(\mathbb{R}^N \setminus \mathcal{F})$ (resp. which converges weakly to 0 in $\mathcal{M}_b(\Omega \setminus \mathcal{F})$), and (ii) holds if $\mathcal{F} \subset\subset \Omega$.

Proof. From [12, Lemma 3.2], for any domain Ω of \mathbb{R}^N , if u is any classical solution of (1.1) in $Q_{\Omega,T}$ such that $u \in C(\Omega \times [0,T))$, for any ball $B(x_0,3\eta) \subset \Omega$, and any $t \in [0,T)$,

$$||u(.,t)||_{L^{\infty}(B(x_0,\eta))} \le C(N,q)\eta^{-q'}t + ||u(.,t)||_{L^{\infty}(B(x_0,2\eta))}.$$
(2.14)

(i) Let Ω be arbitrary. For any $x_0 \in \Omega \backslash \mathcal{F}_{\delta}^{ext}$, taking $\eta = \delta/3$ we deduce (2.12) follows. Next suppose Ω bounded and \mathcal{F} compact. Consider a regular domain Ω' such that $\mathcal{F}_{2\delta}^{ext} \subset \Omega' \subset\subset \Omega$. Let $\gamma = d(\overline{\Omega'}, \partial\Omega)$. For any $x_0 \in \overline{\Omega'} \backslash \mathcal{F}_{\delta}^{ext}$, taking $\eta = \min(\delta/3, \gamma/3)$, we have $B(x_0, 3\eta) \subset \Omega \backslash \mathcal{F}$ thus we still get (??). As a consequence $u(.,t) \leq Ct$ in $\overline{\Omega'} \backslash \mathcal{F}_{\delta}^{ext}$, with $C = C(N,q,\delta,\gamma)$, in particular on $\partial\Omega'$. Following an argument of [13, Lemma 4.8], the function z = u - Ct solves

$$z_t - \Delta z = -|\nabla u|^q - C \text{ in } \Omega \setminus \overline{\Omega'}$$

then z^+ is subcaloric and $z^+ = 0$ on the parabolic boundary of $\Omega \setminus \overline{\Omega'}$, thus $z^+ = 0$. Thus $u(.,t) \leq Ct$ in $\overline{\Omega} \setminus \mathcal{F}^{ext}_{\delta}$.

Next consider the behaviour for small t. We use a supersolution in $B_1 \times [0, \infty)$ given in [25, Proposition 5.1]. Let $\alpha \in (0, 1/2)$, and $r \mapsto d_{\alpha}(r) \in C^2([0, 1))$, radial, with $d_{\alpha}(x) = 1 - r$ for $1 - r < \alpha$, $d_{\alpha}(r) = 3\alpha/2$ for $1 - r > 2\alpha$, $|\nabla d_{\alpha}| \le 1$, $|\Delta d_{\alpha}| \le C(N)d_{\alpha}^{-2}$. Let

$$v(x,t) = e^{\frac{1}{d_{\alpha}(x)} - m\frac{d_{\alpha}(x)^3}{t}}$$

with $m \leq m(N)$ small enough. Then if $\alpha \leq \alpha(N)$ small enough, there exists $\tau(\alpha) > 0$ such that v is a supersolution of (1.1) in $B_1 \times (0, \tau(\alpha)]$. Then $v(x,t) = C_1(\alpha)e^{-C_2(\alpha)/t}$ in $B_{1/2} \times (0, \tau(\alpha)]$. And v is infinite on $\partial B_1 \times (0, \tau(\alpha)]$ and vanishes on $B_1 \times \{0\}$. Then by scaling, for any $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^N \setminus \mathcal{F}_{\delta}^{ext}$ (resp. $x_0 \in \overline{\Omega \setminus \mathcal{F}_{\delta}^{ext}}$), from the comparison principle in $B(x_0, \delta) \cap \overline{\Omega}$, we get

$$u(x_0, t) \le \delta^{-a} v(x_0/\delta, t/\delta^2) \le C_1(\alpha) \delta^{-a} e^{-C_2(\alpha)\delta^2/t}$$
 (2.15)

and (2.13) follows.

- (ii) Suppose that w(.,t) converges to ∞ as $t \to 0$, uniformly on $\mathcal{F}^{ext}_{\delta}$. Then for any $\epsilon_0 > 0$, there exists $\tau_0 \in (0,T)$ such that $u(.,t) \leq \epsilon_0$ in $\overline{\Omega} \backslash \mathcal{F}_{\delta} \times (0,\tau_0]$. Let $\epsilon < \tau_0$. then there exists $\tau_{\epsilon} < \tau_0$ such that for any $\theta \in (0,\tau_{\epsilon})$, $w(.,\theta) \geq \max_{\overline{\Omega}} u(.,\epsilon)$ in \mathcal{F}_{δ} . Then $u(.,t+\epsilon) \leq w(.,t+\theta) + \epsilon_0$, in $\overline{\Omega} \times (0,\tau_0-\epsilon]$ from the comparison principle (note that in case $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^N$, u(.,t) is bounded for t > 0). As $\theta \to 0$, then $\epsilon \to 0$, we get $u(.,t) \leq w(.,t) + \epsilon_0$, in $\overline{\Omega} \times (0,\tau_0]$. From the comparison principle, $u(.,t) \leq w(.,t) + \epsilon_0$, in $\overline{\Omega} \times (0,T)$. As $\epsilon_0 \to 0$, we deduce that $u \leq w$.
- (iii) Assume $q \leq 2$. First suppose $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^N$. From [13, Proposition 2.17 and Corollary 2.18], the extension \overline{u} of u by 0 to (-T,T) is a weak solution in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N\setminus\mathcal{F},-T,T}$, hence $u\in C^{2,1}(\mathbb{R}^N\setminus\mathcal{F}\times[0,T))$, then u is a classical solution of (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N\setminus\mathcal{F},-T,T}$; thus (2.12) and (2.13) follow. Moreover, if \mathcal{F} is compact, then $u(.,\epsilon/2)\in C_b(\mathbb{R}^N)$ from (2.12), then $u(.,\epsilon)\in C_b^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$, thus we still obtain $u\leq w$ from the comparison principle. Next suppose Ω bounded and \mathcal{F} compact. Arguing as in [13, Lemma 4.8], we show that $u\in C^0(\overline{\Omega\setminus\mathcal{F}_\delta^{ext}}\times[0,T))$, and u(0)=0 in $\overline{\Omega\setminus\mathcal{F}_\delta^{ext}}$. We still get (2.12) by considering z as above, and using the Kato inequality, and (2.13) from the comparison principle. Moreover we still get $u\leq w$.

3 Existence of initial trace as a Borel measure

Recall a simple trace result of [13].

Lemma 3.1 Let Ω be any domain of \mathbb{R}^N , and $U \in C((0,T); L^1_{loc}(\Omega))$ be any nonnegative weak solution of equation

$$U_t - \Delta U = \Phi \quad in \ Q_{\Omega,T}, \tag{3.1}$$

with $\Phi \in L^1_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T})$, $\Phi \geq -F$, where $F \in L^1_{loc}(\Omega \times [0,T))$. Then U(.,t) admits a trace $U_0 \in \mathcal{M}(\Omega)$. Furthermore, $\Phi \in L^1_{loc}([0,T); L^1_{loc}(\Omega))$, and for any $\varphi \in C^2_c(\Omega \times [0,T))$,

$$-\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} (U\varphi_{t} + U\Delta\varphi + \Phi\varphi) dx dt = \int_{\Omega} \varphi(.,0) dU_{0}.$$
 (3.2)

If Φ has a constant sign, then $U \in L^{\infty}_{loc}([0,T]; L^{1}_{loc}(\Omega))$ if and only if $\Phi \in L^{1}_{loc}([0,T]; L^{1}_{loc}(\Omega))$.

As a consequence, we get a characterization of the solutions of (1.1) in any domain Ω which have a trace in $\mathcal{M}^+(\Omega)$: as in [13, Proposition 2.15] in case q > 1, we find:

Proposition 3.2 Let q > 0. Let u be any nonnegative weak solution u of (1.1) in $Q_{\Omega,T}$. Then u has a trace u_0 in $\mathcal{M}^+(\Omega)$ if and only if $u \in L^\infty_{loc}([0,T); L^1_{loc}(\Omega))$, and if and only if $|\nabla u|^q \in L^1_{loc}(\Omega \times [0,T))$. And then for any $t \in (0,T)$, and any $\varphi \in C^1_c(\Omega \times [0,T))$,

$$\int_{\Omega} u(.,t)\varphi dx + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} (-u\varphi_{t} + \nabla u \cdot \nabla \varphi + |\nabla u|^{q} \varphi) dx dt = \int_{\Omega} \varphi(.,0) du_{0}.$$
 (3.3)

And if q > 1, for any nonnegative $\zeta, \xi \in C_c^1(\Omega)$,

$$\int_{\Omega} u(.,t)\zeta dx + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} (\nabla u.\nabla \zeta + |\nabla u|^{q} \zeta) dx dt = \int_{\Omega} \zeta du_{0}, \tag{3.4}$$

$$\int_{\Omega} u(.,t)\xi^{q'}dx + \frac{1}{2} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla u|^{q} \xi^{q'}dx \le C(q)t \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \xi|^{q'}dx + \int_{\Omega} \xi^{q'}du_{0}. \tag{3.5}$$

Proof. The equivalence and equality (3.3) hold from Lemma 3.1. Moreoever for any 0 < s < t < T,

$$\begin{split} &\int_{\Omega} u(.,t)\xi^{q'}dx + \int_{s}^{t} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla u|^{q}\xi^{q'}dx = -q' \int_{s}^{t} \int_{\Omega} \xi^{1/(q-1)} \nabla u.\nabla \xi dx + \int_{\Omega} u(s,.)\xi^{q'}dx \\ & \leq \frac{1}{2} \int_{s}^{t} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla u|^{q}\xi^{q'}dx + C(q)t \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \xi|^{q'}dx + \int_{\Omega} u(.,s)\xi^{q'}dx, \end{split}$$

hence we obtain (3.5) as $s \to 0$.

Remark 3.3 Note that $u \in L^{\infty}_{loc}([0,T); L^{1}_{loc}(\Omega))$ if and only if $\limsup_{t\to 0} \int_{B(x_0,\rho)} u(.,t) dx$ is finite, for any ball $B(x_0,\rho) \subset\subset \Omega$.

Remark 3.4 If Ω is bounded, $u_0 \in \mathcal{M}_b^+(\Omega)$ and u is any classical solution (resp. weak solution if $q \leq 2$) of $(P_{\Omega,T})$, then (3.5) still holds for any nonnegative $\xi \in C_b^1(\Omega)$. Indeed for any 0 < s < t < T, (3.4) is replaced by an inequality

$$\int_{\Omega} u(.,t)\zeta dx + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} (\nabla u \cdot \nabla \zeta dx + |\nabla u|^{q} \zeta) dx dt = \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\partial \Omega} \frac{\partial u}{\partial \nu} \zeta ds dt + \int_{\Omega} u(.,s)\zeta dx \leq \int_{\Omega} u(.,s)\zeta dx,$$
and (3.5) follows as above.

Then we prove the trace Theorem:

Proof of Theorem 1.1. Let q > 1. Let u be any nonnegative weak solution of (1.1) in $Q_{\Omega,T}$.

- (i) Let $x_0 \in \Omega$. Then the following alternative holds (for any $\tau < T$):
- (A1) Either there exists a ball $B(x_0, \rho) \subset \Omega$ such that $\int_0^\tau \int_{B(x_0, \rho)} |\nabla u|^q dx dt < \infty$. Then from Lemma 3.1 in $B(x_0, \rho)$, there exists a measure $m_\rho \in \mathcal{M}^+(B(x_0, \rho))$, such that for any $\psi \in C_c^0(B(x_0, \rho))$,

$$\lim_{t \to 0} \int_{B(x_0, \rho)} u(., t) \psi = \int_{B(x_0, \rho)} \psi dm_{\rho}, \tag{3.6}$$

(A2) Or for any ball $B(x_0, \rho) \subset \Omega$ there holds $\int_0^{\tau} \int_{B(x_0, \rho)} |\nabla u|^q dx dt = \infty$. Taking $\psi = \xi^{q'}$ with $\xi \in \mathcal{D}(\Omega)$, with $\xi \equiv 1$ on $B(x_0, \rho)$, with values in [0, 1], we have for any $0 < t < \tau$,

$$\int_{B(x_0,\rho)} u(.,t)dx \ge \int_{\Omega} u(.,t)\xi^{q'}dx = \int_{\Omega} u(.,\tau)\xi^{q'}dx + \int_{t}^{\tau} \int_{\Omega} (q'\xi^{1/(q-1)}\nabla u.\nabla \xi + |\nabla u|^{q}\xi^{q'})dxdt$$

$$\ge \frac{1}{2} \int_{t}^{\tau} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla u|^{q}\xi^{q'})dxdt - C_{q} \int_{t}^{\tau} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \xi|^{q'}dxdt,$$

then

$$\lim_{t \to 0} \int_{B(x_0, \rho)} u(., t) dx = \infty. \tag{3.7}$$

(ii) We define \mathcal{R} as the open set of points $x_0 \in \Omega$ satisfying (A1) and $\mathcal{S} = \Omega \setminus \mathcal{R}$. Then there exists a unique measure $u_0 \in \mathcal{M}(\Omega)$ such that (1.8) holds, and (1.9) holds from (A2).

3.0.1 First examples

- 1) Let $1 < q < q_*$. (i) The V.S.S. $Y_{\{0\}}$ given by (1.5) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,\infty}$ admits the trace ($\{0\},0$).
- (ii) Let Ω be bounded, and $x_0 \in \Omega$. There exist a weak solution $Y_{\{x_0\}}^{\Omega}$ of $(D_{\Omega,\infty})$ with trace $(\{x_0\},0)$), called V.S.S. in Ω relative to x_0 . It is the unique weak solution such that

$$\lim_{t \to 0} \int_{B_{\rho}} Y_{\{x_0\}}^{\Omega}(.,t) dx = \infty, \forall \rho > 0, \qquad \lim_{t \to 0} \int_{\Omega} Y_{\{x_0\}}^{\Omega}(.,t) \psi dx = 0, \forall \psi \in C_c(\overline{\Omega} \setminus \{a\}), \tag{3.8}$$

see [13, Theorem 1.5].

2) Let $1 < q < q_*$. From [26], for any $\beta > F(0)$, there exists a unique positive radial self-similar solution $U_{\beta}(x,t) = t^{-a/2} f_{\beta}(\frac{|x|}{\sqrt{t}})$ such that

$$f_{\beta}(0) = \beta, f'_{\beta}(0) = 0,$$
 and $\lim_{\eta \to \infty} f_{\beta}(\eta)\eta^a = C(\beta) > 0;$

then U_{β} has the trace $(\{0\}, C(\beta)|x|^{-a})$. Notice that $x \mapsto |x|^{-a}$ belongs to $L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^N \setminus \{0\})$ but not to $L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^N)$.

- 3) Let $q_* < q < 2$. For any $\beta > 0$, there exists a unique solution as above, see [26]. Then U_{β} has the trace $(\emptyset, C(\beta) |x|^{-a})$; notice that $x \mapsto |x|^{-a}$ belongs to $L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ but not to $L^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$.
- 4) Let Ω be bounded, and q > 1. From [17], there exists a solution of $(D_{\Omega,\infty})$ which converges to ∞ uniformly on the compact sets of Ω as $t \to 0$. Then its trace is $(\Omega, 0)$. See more details in Section 4.

3.0.2 Lower estimates

We first give *interior* lower estimates, valid for any q > 1, by constructing a subsolution of the equation, with infinite trace in $B_{1/2}$ and compact support in B_1 .

Proposition 3.5 Let q > 1, and Ω be any domain in \mathbb{R}^N , and let u be any classical solution u of (1.1) in $Q_{\Omega,T}$, such that u converges uniformly to ∞ on a ball $B(x_0, \rho) \subset \Omega$, as $t \to 0$. Then there exists $C = C(N, q, \rho)$ such that

$$\lim_{t \to 0} \inf t^{-\frac{1}{q-1}} u(x,t) \ge C = C(N, q, \rho), \qquad \forall x \in B(x_0, \rho/2), \tag{3.9}$$

$$\lim \inf_{t \to 0} t^{-\frac{1}{q-1}} u(x_0, t) \ge C_q \rho^{q'}, \qquad C_q = ((q'(1+q'))^q (q-1))^{-1:(q-1)}. \tag{3.10}$$

Proof. Let $h, \lambda > 0$ be two parameters. We consider a function $t \in (0, \infty) \mapsto \psi(t) = \psi_h(t) \in (1, \infty)$ depending on h, introduced in [12], solution of the o.d.e.

$$\psi_t + h(\psi^q - \psi) = 0 \quad \text{in } (0, \infty), \qquad \psi(0) = \infty, \quad \psi(\infty) = 1,$$
 (3.11)

given explicitely by $\psi(t) = (1 - e^{-h(q-1)t})^{-\frac{1}{q-1}}$; hence $\psi^q - \psi \ge 0$, and $\psi(t) \ge (h(q-1)t)^{-1/(q-1)}$ for any t > 0. Setting

$$V(x,t) = \psi(t)f_0(|x|), \qquad f_0(r) = (1+q'r)(1-r)^{q'}, \qquad \forall r \in [0,1],$$

we compute

$$D = V_t - \Delta V + |\nabla V|^q - \lambda V = (|f_0'|^q - hf_0)(\psi^q - \psi) + (|f'|^q - \Delta f - \lambda f)\psi.$$

Note that $f'_0(r) = -Mr(1-r)^{q'-1}$, with M = q'(1+q'). Thus $f'_0(0) = 0$ and f_0 is nonincreasing, and $|f'_0|^q - hf_0 \le 0$ on [0,1] for $h \ge C_1 = M^q$. Otherwise $|f'|^q - \Delta f - \lambda f = (1-r)^{q'} F(r)$ with

$$F(r) = M^q r^q - \lambda (1 + q'r) + MG(r), \qquad G(r) = \frac{N - (N - 1 + q')r}{(1 - r)^2}.$$

Then $F(0) = MN - \lambda \beta \leq 0$ for $\lambda \geq C_2 = NM$. We have

$$F'(r) = qM^{q}r^{q-1} - \lambda q' + MG'(r), \qquad G'(r) = (1-r)^{-3}(N+1-q'-(N-1+q')r).$$

If $q \leq (N+1)/N$, there holds q' > N+1, hence $G' \leq 0$, thus $F' \leq 0$, for $\lambda \geq (q-1)M^q$. If q > (N+1)/N, then $G'(r) \leq 0$ for $r \geq r_{N,q} = (N+1-q')/(N-1+q')$, and G' is continuous on [0,1), hence bounded on $[0,r_{N,q}]$. Then $F' \leq 0$ as soon as $\lambda \geq C_3 = (q-1)M^q + (1+q')\max_{[0,r_{N,q}]} G'$.

We fix $h = h(N, q) \ge C_1$ and $\lambda = \lambda(N, q) \ge \max(C_2, C_3)$, then $F(r) \le 0$ on [0, 1], thus $D \le 0$. Then the function

$$(x,t) \longmapsto w(x,t) = e^{-\lambda t} V(x,t) = e^{-\lambda t} \psi(t) f_0(|x|)$$

satisfies

$$w_t - \Delta w + e^{\lambda(q-1)t} |\nabla w|^q \le 0,$$

hence it is a subsolution of the Dirichlet problem $(D_{B_1,T})$, since $e^{\lambda(q-1)t} \ge 1$. By scaling the function $(x,t) \longmapsto \tilde{w}(x,t) = \rho^{-a}w((x-x_0)/\rho,t/\rho^2)$ is a subsolution of $(D_{B(x_0,\rho),T})$. And u is a solution which converges uniformly to ∞ on $B(x_0,\rho)$. For given $\epsilon > 0$, there holds $\tilde{w} \le m_{\epsilon} = \rho^{-a}\psi(\epsilon/\rho^2)$ in $B(x_0,2\eta)$; and there exists $\tau_{\epsilon} > 0$ such that for any $\theta \in (0,\tau_{\epsilon})$, $u(.,\theta) \ge m_{\epsilon}$ in $B(x_0,2\eta)$. Then $\tilde{w}(.,t+\epsilon) \le u(.,t+\theta)$. As $\theta \to 0$ and $\epsilon \to 0$, we get $\tilde{w} \le u$ in $B(x_0,2\eta)$. And

$$\tilde{w}(x,t) \ge \rho^{-a} e^{-\lambda t/\rho^2} \psi(t/\rho^2) \ge (\rho/2)^{q'} e^{-\lambda t/\rho^2} (h(q-1)t)^{-1/(q-1)}$$

in $B(x_0, \rho)$, hence (3.9) holds. Taking $h = M^q = (q'(1+q'))^q$, there holds $u(x_0, t) \ge \rho^{q'} e^{-\lambda t/\rho^2} (h(q-1)t)^{-1/(q-1)}$, thus (3.10) follows.

In case $1 < q < q_*$, we give a lower bound for all the weak solutions at any singular point, by an argument of stability-concentration, well-known for semilinear elliptic or parabolic equations, see [23].

Proposition 3.6 Let $1 < q < q_*$. (i) Let u be any nonnegative weak solution u (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$ with singular set S. Then for any $x_0 \in S$, there holds $u(x,t) \geq Y_{\{0\}}(x-x_0,t)$ in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$, where $Y_{\{0\}}$ is the V.S.S. given at (1.5). In particular,

$$u(x_0, t) \ge C(N, q)t^{-a/2}, \quad \forall t > 0.$$
 (3.12)

(ii) Let Ω bounded, and u be any nonnegative weak solution u of $(D_{\Omega,T})$. Then $u(x,t) \ge Y_{\{x_0\}}^{\Omega}(x,t)$ in $Q_{\Omega,T}$, where $Y_{\{x_0\}}^{\Omega}$ is given by (3.8). In particular,

$$\lim \inf_{t \to 0} t^{\frac{a}{2}} u(x_0, t) \ge C(N, q) > 0. \tag{3.13}$$

In any case, u(.,t) converges uniformly on S to ∞ as $t \to 0$.

Proof. (i) We can assume $x_0 = 0$. For any $\varepsilon > 0$, there holds $\lim_{t \to 0} \int_{B_{\varepsilon}} u(x,t) dx = \infty$. And $u \in C^{2,1}(Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T})$. We will prove that for fixed k > 0, there holds $u \geq u^k$, where u^k is the unique solution in \mathbb{R}^N with initial data $k\delta_0$, from Theorem 2.11. There exists $t_1 > 0$ such that $\int_{B_{2^{-1}}} u(x,t_1) dx > k$; thus there exists $s_{1,k} > 0$ such that $\int_{B_{2^{-1}}} T_{s_{1,k}} v(x,t_1) dx = k$. By induction, there exists a decreasing sequence (t_n) converging to 0, and a sequence $(s_{n,k})$ such that $\int_{B_{2^{-n}}} T_{s_{n,k}} u(x,t_n) dx = k$. Let $p \in \mathbb{N}, p > 1$. Denote by $u_{n,k,p}$ the solution of the Dirichlet problem $(D_{B_p,\infty})$, with initial data $u_{n,k,p}(.,0) = T_{s_{n,k}} u(.,t_n) \chi_{B_{2^{-n}}}$. Then we get $u \geq u_{n,k,p}$ in B_p , from Remark 2.14. As $n \to \infty$, $(u_{n,k,p}(0))$ converges to $k\delta_0$ weakly in $\mathcal{M}_b(B_p)$. Indeed for any $\psi \in C^+(\overline{B_p})$,

$$\left| \int_{B_p} v_{n,k,p}(0) \psi dx - k \psi(0) \right| = \left| \int_{B_{2^{-n}}} T_{s_{n,k}} v(x,t_n) \psi dx - k \psi(0) \right| \le k \|\psi - \psi(0)\|_{L^{\infty}(B_{2^{-n}})}.$$

Then $(u_{n,k,p})$ converges in $C^{2,1}_{loc}(Q_{B_p,T})$ to the solution u^{k,B_p} of the problem in B_p with initial data $k\delta_0$, from Proposition 2.13. Thus $u \geq u^{k,B_p}$. Finally, as $p \to \infty$, u^{k,B_p} converges to u^k from [13, Lemma 4.6] and uniqueness of u^k ; thus $u \geq u^k$. As $k \to \infty$, (u^k) converges to $Y_{\{0\}}$, hence $v \geq Y_{\{0\}}$. Then (3.12) holds with C = F(0) given by (1.5).

(ii) In the same way, denote by $u_{x_0}^{k,\Omega}$, u_{n,k,x_0} the solutions of the Dirichlet problem $(D_{\Omega,\infty})$, with respective initial data $k\delta_{x_0}$ and $T_{s_{n,k}}v(.,t_n)\chi_{B_{(x_0,2^{-n}d)}}$, where $d=d(x_0,\partial\Omega)$. Then as above we get $u \geq u_{n,k,x_0}$ in Ω , then $u \geq u_{x_0}^{k,\Omega}$. As $k \to \infty$, $(u^{k,\Omega})$ converges to $Y_{\{x_0\}}^{\Omega}$, and moreover, for any $\varepsilon > 0$, there exists $\tau = \tau(\varepsilon,d)$ such that $Y_{\{x_0\}}(x,t) = Y(x-x_0,t) \leq Y_{\{x_0\}}^{\Omega} + \varepsilon$ in $\overline{\Omega} \times (0,\tau)$, see the proof of [13, Theorem 1.5]. Then $u \geq Y_{\{x_0\}}^{\Omega}$ and (3.13) follows by taking $\varepsilon = F(0)/2$.

Remark 3.7 As a consequence, for $1 < q < q_*$, there exists no weak solution u of (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$ with singular set $S = \mathbb{R}^N$. Indeed if u exists, u satisfies (3.12), then u converges uniformly on \mathbb{R}^N as $t \to 0$. Then for any k > 0 and any $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}^+(B_1)$, $\varphi = 1$ in $B_{1/2}$, u is greater than the solution $u_{k,p}$ with initial trace $k\varphi(x/p)$. As $p \to \infty$, $u_{k,p}$ tends to the unique solution u_k with initial data k, namely $u_k \equiv k$, thus $u \geq k$ for any k > 0, which is contradictory. The question is open for $q \geq q_*$.

Remark 3.8 Another question is to know for which kind of solutions (3.13) still holds when $q \ge q_*$. We give a partial answer in Section 4, see Proposition 4.8.

3.0.3 Trace of the Cauchy problem

Here we show Theorem 1.2, based on the universal estimate of Theorem 2.9.

Proof of Theorem 1.2. (i) From Theorem 2.9, u satisfies (2.7). Reporting in (1.1), we deduce

$$u_t - \Delta u + \frac{1}{q-1} \frac{u}{t} \ge 0.$$

Setting $y = t^{1/(q-1)}u$, we get that

$$y_t - \Delta y = t^{\frac{1}{q-1}} \left(\frac{1}{q-1} \frac{u}{t} - |\nabla u|^q \right) \ge 0$$

in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$, thus y has a trace $\gamma \in \mathcal{M}^+(\mathbb{R}^N)$, see Lemma 3.1. Since u(.,t) converges weak* to u_0 in $\mathbb{R}^N \setminus \mathcal{S}$, we find that supp $\gamma \subset \mathcal{S}$. Let $B(x_0, 2\eta) \subset \mathbb{R}^N \setminus \mathcal{S}$. From (2.8), we have

$$y(x,t) \le C(q) |x - x_0|^{q'} + C(1 + t^{q'} + t^{\frac{1}{q-1}} \int_{B(x_0,\eta)} du_0), \qquad C = C(N,q,\eta),$$

hence $\gamma \in L^{\infty}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^N)$.

Remark 3.9 In particular for $q < q^*$, the V.S.S. $Y_{\{0\}}$ in \mathbb{R}^N satisfies $\gamma = 0$, which can be checked directly, since $\lim_{t\to 0} t^{1/(q-1)-a/2} = 0$. The function U given at Theorem 1.3 satisfies $\gamma(x) = c_q(x_1^+)^{q'}$.

4 Solutions with trace $(\overline{\omega} \cap \Omega, 0)$, ω open

Here we extend and improve the pionneer result of [17], valid for the Dirichlet problem in Ω bounded. In case of the Cauchy problem, the estimates (2.5) and (2.8) are essential for existence.

Theorem 4.1 Let q > 1 and ω be a smooth open set in \mathbb{R}^N with $\omega \neq \mathbb{R}^N$ (resp. a smooth open set in Ω bounded). There exists a classical solution $u = Y_{\overline{\omega}}$ (resp. $u = Y_{\overline{\omega}}^{\Omega}$) of (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,\infty}$ (resp. of $(D_{\Omega,\infty})$), with trace $(\overline{\omega} \cap \Omega, 0)$. Moreover it satisfies uniform properties of convergence:

$$\lim_{t\to 0}\inf_{x\in K}u(x,t)=\infty\quad \forall K\ compact\ \subset \omega,\qquad \lim_{t\to 0}\sup_{x\in K}u(x,t)=0\quad \forall K\ compact\subset \overline{\Omega}\backslash \overline{\omega}. \tag{4.1}$$

More precisely, for any $\delta > 0$,

$$\lim \inf_{t \to 0} t^{\frac{1}{q-1}} u(x,t) \ge C(N,q) \delta^{q'}, \qquad \forall x \in \overline{\omega}_{\delta}^{int}, \tag{4.2}$$

$$\sup_{\Omega \setminus \overline{\omega}_{\delta}^{ext}} u(x,t) \leq C(N,q,\delta)t, \qquad \forall t > 0.$$
(4.3)

If $q < q_*$, then for any $x \in \overline{\omega} \cap \Omega$,

$$\inf_{t>0} t^{\frac{a}{2}} u(x,t) \ge C(N,q) > 0 \qquad (resp. \ \lim\inf_{t\to 0} t^{\frac{a}{2}} u(x,t) \ge C(N,q) > 0). \tag{4.4}$$

Moreover, if $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^N$, the function $Y_{\overline{\omega}}$ satisfies the growth condition in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,\infty}$

$$Y_{\overline{\omega}}(x,t) \le C(t+t^{-\frac{1}{q-1}})(1+|x|^{q'}), \qquad C = C(N,q,\omega)$$
 (4.5)

Proof. First suppose Ω bounded, then $\overline{\omega}$ is a compact set in \mathbb{R}^N . We consider a nondecreasing sequence (φ_p) of nonnegative functions in $C_c^1(\Omega)$, with support in $\overline{\omega}$, such that $\varphi_p \geq p$ in $\overline{\omega}_{1/p}^{int}$, and the nondecreasing sequence of classical solutions u_p^{Ω} with initial data φ_p . From Theorem 2.6, (u_p^{Ω}) converges in $C_{loc}^{2,1}(Q_{\Omega,T})$ to a solution $Y_{\overline{\omega}}^{\Omega}$ of $(D_{\Omega,T})$. Then by construction of u_p^{Ω} , $Y_{\overline{\omega}}^{\Omega}(.,t)$ converges uniformly to ∞ on the compact sets in ω . Then the conclusions hold from Lemma 2.15, Propositions 3.5 and 3.6.

Next suppose $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^N$. We can construct a nondecreasing sequence $(\varphi_p)_{p>p_0}$ of functions in $C_b^+(\mathbb{R}^N)$, with support in $\overline{\omega} \cap \overline{B_p}$, such that $\varphi_p \geq p$ on $\overline{\omega}_{1/p}^{int} \cap B_{p-1/p}$. Let u_p be the classical solution of (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,\infty}$ with initial data φ_p . Since $\omega \neq \mathbb{R}^N$, there exists a ball $B(x_0,\eta) \subset \mathbb{R}^N \setminus \overline{\omega}$). From (2.8),

$$u_p(x,t) \le C(q)t^{-\frac{1}{q-1}} |x - x_0|^{q'} + C(N,q,\eta)(t^{-\frac{1}{q-1}} + t), \tag{4.6}$$

thus (u_p) is locally uniformly bounded in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,\infty}$. From Theorem 2.7, (u_p) converges in $C^{2,1}_{loc}(Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,\infty})$ to a classical solution $Y_{\overline{\omega}}$ of (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,\infty}$. Then by construction of u_p , $Y_{\overline{\omega}}(.,t)$ converges uniformly to ∞ on the compact sets in ω , and the conclusions follow as above. Moreover, from (4.6), $Y_{\overline{\omega}}$ satisfies (4.5).

Remark 4.2 Moreover, from the construction of the solutions, denoting by y_{φ} the solution of (1.1) with initial data $\varphi \in C_b^+(\mathbb{R}^N) \cap C_0^+(\overline{\omega})$ (resp. the solution of $(D_{\Omega,\infty})$ with initial data $\varphi \in C_0^+(\overline{\Omega})$) we get the relations

$$Y_{\overline{\omega}}^{\Omega} = \sup_{\varphi \in C_0^+(\overline{\Omega}), supp\varphi \subset \overline{\omega}} y_{\varphi}, \qquad Y_{\overline{\omega}} = \sup_{\varphi \in C_b^+(\mathbb{R}^N), supp\varphi \subset \overline{\omega}} y_{\varphi}. \tag{4.7}$$

Indeed we get $y_{\varphi} \leq Y_{\overline{\omega}}$, for any nonnegative $\varphi \in C_c^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ (resp. $C_c^1(\Omega)$) with $supp_{\varphi} \subset \overline{\omega}$, and the relation extends to any $\varphi \in C_b^+(\mathbb{R}^N)$ (resp. $C_0^+(\overline{\Omega})$), from uniqueness of y_{φ} .

Remark 4.3 When Ω is bounded, and $\overline{\omega} \subset \Omega$, or $\omega = \Omega$, it was shown in [17] that there exists a solution $Y^{\Omega}_{\overline{\omega}}$ satisfying (4.1). Moreover, using the change of unknown $v = e^{-u}$, they proved that if $\omega \subset\subset \Omega$, then for any $x \in \partial \omega$,

$$\lim_{t \to 0} Y^{\Omega}_{\overline{\omega}}(x,t) = \infty, \ \ \text{if} \ q < 2; \quad \lim_{t \to 0} Y^{\Omega}_{\overline{\omega}}(x,t) = \ln 2, \ \ \text{if} \ q = 2; \quad \lim_{t \to 0} Y^{\Omega}_{\overline{\omega}}(x,t) = 0, \qquad \ \ \text{if} \ q > 2. \tag{4.8}$$

Next we study the question of the *uniqueness* of solutions with trace $(\overline{\omega}, 0)$ which appears to be delicate. A first point is to precise in what class of solutions it may hold, in particular in what sense the initial data are achieved.

Definition 4.4 Let $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^N$ (resp. Ω bounded) and ω be a open set in Ω . We denote by \mathcal{C} the class of classical solutions of (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$ (resp. of $(D_{\Omega,T})$) satisfying (4.1). We denote by \mathcal{W} the class of weak solutions of (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$ (resp. of $(D_{\Omega,T})$) with trace $(\overline{\omega},0)$.

In [17], the authors consider the class \mathcal{C} . They show that if $\overline{\omega}$ is compact contained in Ω bounded and ω, Ω are starshaped with respect to the same point or $q \geq 2$, then $Y_{\overline{\omega}}^{\Omega}$ is unique in that class. But we cannot ensure that any weak solution u with trace $(\overline{\omega}, 0)$ converges uniformly to ∞ on the compact sets in ω . And in case q > 2 we even do not know if u is continuous. Here we give some partial results, where we do not suppose that Ω is starshaped.

Theorem 4.5 (i) Let q > 1. Under the assumptions of Theorem 4.1, $Y_{\overline{\omega}} = \sup Y_{\overline{\omega}_{\delta}^{int}}$ and $Y_{\overline{\omega}}$ is minimal in the class \mathcal{C} (resp. $Y_{\overline{\omega}}^{\Omega} = \sup Y_{\overline{\omega}_{\delta}^{int}}^{\Omega}$ and $Y_{\overline{\omega}}^{\Omega}$ is minimal in the class \mathcal{C}). If ω is compact, $\overline{u}_{\overline{\omega}} = \inf_{\delta > 0} Y_{\overline{\omega}_{\delta}^{ext}}$ is a maximal solution of (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$ in the class \mathcal{C} (resp. if $\omega \subset \Omega$, then $\overline{u}_{\overline{\omega}}^{\Omega} = \inf_{\delta} Y_{\overline{\omega}^{ext}}^{\Omega}$ is a maximal solution of $(D_{\Omega,T})$ in the class \mathcal{C}).

- (ii) Let $1 < q \leq 2$ and suppose ω compact (resp. $\omega \subset\subset \Omega$) Then $\overline{u}_{\overline{\omega}}(resp. \overline{u}_{\overline{\omega}}^{\Omega})$ is maximal in the class W. If ω is starshaped, then $Y_{\overline{\omega}}$ (resp. $Y_{\overline{\omega}}^{\Omega}$) is the unique solution of (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$ (resp. of $(D_{\Omega,T})$) in the class C.
- (iii) Let $1 < q < q_*$ and suppose ω compact (resp. $\omega \subset\subset \Omega$). Then $\mathcal{W} = \mathcal{C}$. Thus $Y_{\overline{\omega}}$ (resp. $Y_{\overline{\omega}}^{\Omega}$) is minimal in the class \mathcal{W} . If ω is starshaped it is unique in the class \mathcal{W} .

Proof. (i) Let Ω be bounded. Let v be any classical solution of $(D_{\Omega,T})$ satisfying (4.1). Let $\varphi \in C_0^+(\overline{\Omega})$ with $\operatorname{supp} \varphi \subset \overline{\omega}$. Then there exists a nondecreasing sequence $(\varphi_n) \in C_0^+(\overline{\Omega})$, with support in $\overline{\omega}_{1/n}^{int}$, converging to φ in $C^+(\overline{\Omega})$. Then $(y_{\varphi_n}(.,t))$ converges to $y_{\varphi}(.,t)$ in $C(\overline{\Omega})$, uniformly for t>0. For fixed n, let $\epsilon \in (0,T)$. Since v(.,t) converges uniformly to ∞ on the compact sets of $\overline{\omega}$, and $\varphi_n=0$ in $\overline{\Omega}\backslash \overline{\omega}_{1/n}^{int}$, there exists $\theta_n\in (0,\epsilon)$ such that $\inf v(.,t) \geq \max \varphi_n \geq \max y_{\varphi_n}(.,\epsilon)$ for any $t\leq \theta_n$. Then $v\geq y_{\varphi_n}$ on $[\epsilon,T)$ from the comparison principle, hence $v\geq y_{\varphi}$. Then $Y_{\overline{\omega}}^{\Omega}$ is minimal in the class \mathcal{C} . Moreover for any $\delta>0$, $Y_{\overline{\omega}_{int}}^{\Omega}\leq Y_{\overline{\omega}}^{\Omega}$, and

$$\sup Y^{\Omega}_{\overline{\omega}^{int}_{\delta}} = \sup_{\delta} (\sup_{\varphi \in C^{+}_{0}(\overline{\Omega}), \operatorname{supp} \varphi \subset \overline{\omega}^{int}_{\delta}} y_{\varphi}) = \sup_{\varphi \in C^{+}_{0}(\overline{\Omega}), \operatorname{supp} \varphi \subset \overline{\omega}} y_{\varphi} = Y^{\Omega}_{\overline{\omega}}.$$

Now consider the case $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^N$. Let v be any classical solution in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$ satisfying (4.1). Let $\varphi \in C_c^+(\mathbb{R}^N)$, with $\operatorname{supp}\varphi \subset \overline{\omega}$. As above we deduce that $v \geq y_{\varphi}$. From the uniqueness of the solutions, we deduce that $v \geq y_{\varphi}$, for any $\varphi \in C_b^+(\mathbb{R}^N)$, with $\operatorname{supp}\varphi \subset \overline{\omega}$. Then $Y_{\overline{\omega}}$ is minimal in the class \mathcal{C} . As above we obtain $Y_{\overline{\omega}} = \sup Y_{\overline{\omega}int}$.

Assume that $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^N$ and $\overline{\omega}$ is compact. For $\delta > 0$ we consider the function $Y_{\overline{\omega}_{\delta}^{ext}}$ constructed as above. Then by construction, $Y_{\overline{\omega}} \leq Y_{\overline{\omega}_{\delta}^{ext}}$. Taking $\delta_n \to 0$, $(Y_{\overline{\omega}_{\delta}^{ext}})$ decreases to a classical solution $\overline{u}_{\overline{\omega}}$ of (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$ from Theorem 2.7 thus $\overline{u}_{\overline{\omega}} \geq Y_{\overline{\omega}}$, then $\overline{u}_{\overline{\omega}}$ satisfies (4.1). Moreover let v be any solution in the class \mathcal{C} . From Lemma 2.15 (ii), $v \leq Y_{\overline{\omega}_{\delta}^{ext}}$, then $v \leq \overline{u}_{\overline{\omega}}$, thus $\overline{u}_{\overline{\omega}}$ is maximal. Next assume Ω bounded and $\omega \subset\subset \Omega$; the result follows as above by taking $\delta < \delta_0$ small enough such that $\overline{\omega}_{\delta_0}^{ext} \subset \Omega$ and using Theorem 2.6.

(ii) For $q \leq 2$, $\overline{u}_{\overline{\omega}}(\text{resp. } \overline{u}_{\overline{\omega}}^{\Omega})$ is also maximal in the class W, from Lemma 2.15 (iii). But we cannot ensure that is minimal in this class.

Suppose that ω is starshaped, then $Y_{\overline{\omega}}(x,t)=k^aY_{k\overline{\omega}}(kx,k^2t)$, from (4.7). As above, any weak solution v of (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$ with trace $(\overline{\omega},0)$ satisfies $v\leq Y_{k\overline{\omega}}$ for any k>1, hence $v\leq Y_{\overline{\omega}}$ as $k\to 1$, thus $\overline{u}_{\overline{\omega}}\leq Y_{\overline{\omega}}$, hence $\overline{u}_{\overline{\omega}}=Y_{\overline{\omega}}$. We get uniqueness in the class \mathcal{C} . Now any weak solution w of $(D_{\Omega,T})$ with trace $(\overline{\omega},0)$ also satisfies $w\leq Y_{k\overline{\omega}}$ in $\overline{\Omega}\times(0,T)$ for any k>1, then also $Y_{\overline{\omega}}^{\Omega}\leq \overline{u}_{\omega}^{\Omega}\leq Y_{k\overline{\omega}}$. Thus as $k\to 1$, one gets $Y_{\overline{\omega}}^{\Omega}\leq \overline{u}_{\omega}^{\Omega}\leq Y_{\overline{\omega}}$. Let $\epsilon_0>0$. We fix $\delta>0$ such that $\overline{\omega}_{\delta}^{ext}\subset\Omega$. From Lemma 2.15 (i), we get $Y_{\overline{\omega}}(.,t)\leq C(N,q,\delta)t$ on $\partial\Omega$; hence there exists $\tau_0>0$ such that $Y_{\overline{\omega}}\leq \epsilon_0$ on $\partial\Omega\times(0,\tau_0]$; thus, for any $\eta<1$, $Y_{\eta\overline{\omega}}\leq Y_{\overline{\omega}}^{\Omega}+\epsilon_0$, in $\overline{\Omega}\times(0,\tau_0]$. As $\eta\to 1$ we get $Y_{\overline{\omega}}\leq Y_{\overline{\omega}}^{\Omega}+\epsilon_0$, in $\overline{\Omega}\times(0,\tau_0]$. Then $\overline{u}_{\omega}^{\Omega}\leq Y_{\overline{\omega}}^{\Omega}+\epsilon_0$, in $\overline{\Omega}\times(0,\tau_0]$. From the comparison principle, $\overline{u}_{\omega}^{\Omega}\leq Y_{\overline{\omega}}^{\Omega}+\epsilon_0$, in $\overline{\Omega}\times(0,T)$. As $\epsilon_0\to 0$ we get $\overline{u}_{\omega}^{\Omega}\leq Y_{\overline{\omega}}^{\Omega}$, hence $\overline{u}_{\omega}^{\Omega}=Y_{\overline{\omega}}^{\Omega}$. And any weak solution v of (1.1) with trace $(\overline{\omega},0)$ satisfies $v\leq Y_{k\overline{\omega}}$ in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$, for any k>1; thus as $k\to 1$, $\overline{u}_{\omega}\leq Y_{\overline{\omega}}$, hence $\overline{u}_{\omega}=Y_{\overline{\omega}}$.

(iv) Any weak solution $v \in \mathcal{W}$ is classical since $q \leq 2$, and from Proposition 3.6, v(.,t) converges uniformly in $\overline{\omega}$ to ∞ as $t \to 0$. Then $\mathcal{W} = \mathcal{C}$. the conclusions follow from (i) and (ii).

As a consequence we construct the solution of Theorem 1.3. We are lead to the case N=1.

Proposition 4.6 Let q > 1, N = 1. Then there exists a self-similar positive solution $U(x,t) = t^{-a/2} f(t^{-1/2}x)$ of (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R},T}$, with trace ([0, ∞), 0), and f satisfies the equation

$$f''(\eta) + \frac{\eta}{2}f'(\eta) + \frac{a}{2}f(\eta) - \left|f'(\eta)\right|^q = 0, \qquad \forall \eta \in \mathbb{R}.$$

$$(4.9)$$

And setting $c_q = (q')^{-q'}(q-1)^{-1/(q-1)}$,

$$\lim_{\eta \to \infty} \eta^{-q'} f(\eta) = c_q, \tag{4.10}$$

$$\lim_{\eta \to -\infty} e^{\frac{\eta^2}{4}} (-\eta)^{-\frac{3-2q}{q-1}} f(\eta) = C > 0.$$
(4.11)

In case q = 2, f is given explicitly by

$$f(\eta) = -\ln(\frac{1}{2}erfc(\eta/2)) = -\ln(\frac{1}{2}\int_{\eta/2}^{\infty}e^{-s^2}ds). \tag{4.12}$$

Proof. We apply Theorems 4.1 and 4.5 with $\omega=(0,\infty)$. Since ω is starshaped and stable by homothethy, we have $Y_{\overline{\omega}}(x,t)=k^aY_{k\overline{\omega}}(kx,k^2t)=k^aY_{\overline{\omega}}(kx,k^2t)$ for any k>0. Thus $U=Y_{\overline{\omega}}$ is self-similar. Hence $U(x,t)=t^{-a/2}f(t^{-1/2}x)$, where $\eta\longmapsto f(\eta)$ is defined on $\mathbb R$ and satisfies equation (4.9).

In the case q=2, we can compute completely U: The function $V=e^{-U}$ is solution of the heat equation, with $V(0,x)=\chi_{(-\infty,0)}$, thus

$$V(t,x) = (4\pi t)^{-1/2} \int_{-\infty}^{0} e^{-\frac{(x-y)^2}{4t}} dy = \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{erfc}(\frac{x}{2\sqrt{t}})$$

where $x \mapsto \operatorname{erfc}(x) = \frac{2}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int_x^\infty e^{-s^2} ds$ is the complementary error function. Then $U(x,t) = -\ln V$, and f is given by (4.12). Note that f can also be obtained by solving equation $f''(\eta) + \frac{\eta}{2} f'(\eta) - f'(\eta)^2 = 0$, of the first order in f'. We get $f(0) = \ln 2$. As $\eta \to \infty$, since $\operatorname{erfc}(x) = (1/\sqrt{\pi}x)e^{-x^2}(1 + o(1))$, we check that $f(\eta) = (1/4)\eta^2(1 + o(1))$.

Next suppose $q \neq 2$. Writing (4.9) as a system, we obtain that f is positive, from the Cauchy-Lipschitz Theorem. Indeed if at some point $f(\eta_1) = 0$, then $f'(\eta_1) = 0$, thus $f \equiv 0$. From (3.9), we get $U(1,t) = t^{-a/2} f(t^{-1/2}) \geq C t^{1/(q-1)}$, for t small enough, hence $f(\rho) \geq C \rho^{q'}$ for large ρ . From (2.13), there holds $U(-1,t) \leq C_{1,1} e^{-C_{2,1}/t}$ on $(0,\tau_1]$, since U is a pointwise limit of classical solutions with initial data $C_b(\mathbb{R})$ with support in $[0,\infty)$. Then $f(\eta)$ converges to 0 exponentially as $\eta \to -\infty$. Next we show that f' > 0 on \mathbb{R} : if $f'(\eta_0) = 0$ for some η_0 we have $f''(\eta_0) + \frac{a}{2} f(\eta_0) = 0$. Since $a \neq 0$, η_0 is unique, it is a strict local extremum, which contradicts the behaviour at ∞ and $-\infty$. The universal estimate (2.7) is equivalent to

$$f'^{q}(\eta) \le \frac{1}{q-1} f(\eta), \qquad \forall \eta \in \mathbb{R}.$$
 (4.13)

Then the function $\eta \longmapsto f^{1/q'}(\eta) - c_q^{1/q'}\eta$ is nonincreasing, hence

$$f^{1/q'}(\eta) \le c_q^{1/q'} \eta + f^{1/q'}(0), \qquad \forall \eta \ge 0.$$
 (4.14)

Moreover, from (4.13),

$$f''(\eta) + \frac{\eta}{2}f'(\eta) - f'(\eta)^q \le 0, \quad \forall \eta \in \mathbb{R}.$$

Setting $g = (f')^{1-q}$, we deduce that

$$(e^{-\frac{q-1}{4}\eta^2}g)'(\eta) \ge -\frac{q(q-1)}{2}e^{-\frac{q-1}{4}\eta^2}.$$

Hence the function $\eta \longmapsto e^{-\frac{q-1}{4}\eta^2}g - (q\sqrt{\pi(q-1)}/2)\mathrm{erfc}(\sqrt{(q-1)}\eta/2)$ is nondecreasing, and has a limit 0 as $\eta \to \infty$, thus it is nonpositive. Since $\mathrm{erfc}(x) \leqq e^{-x^2}/x\sqrt{\pi}$ for x > 0, we obtain

$$g(\eta) \le \frac{q\sqrt{\pi(q-1)}}{2}e^{\frac{q-1}{4}\eta^2}\operatorname{erfc}(\frac{\sqrt{(q-1)}}{2}\eta) \le \frac{q}{\eta}, \quad \forall \eta > 0.$$

Thus by integration, the function $\eta \longmapsto f(\eta) - c_q \eta^{q'}$ is nondecreasing on \mathbb{R}^+ , thus

$$f(\eta) \ge c_q \eta^{q'} + f(0), \qquad \forall \eta \ge 0.$$
 (4.15)

In particular (4.10) follows from (4.14) and (4.15).

Next we study the behaviour near $-\infty$. From (4.13), f and f' converge exponentially to 0. Let h = f'/f. Then by computation

$$h' + h^2 + \frac{\eta}{2}h + \frac{a}{2} - f'^{(q-1)}h = 0, \tag{4.16}$$

$$h'' + 2hh' + \frac{\eta}{2}h' + \frac{h}{2} - f'^{(q-1)}(qh' + (q-1)h^2) = 0.$$

Either h is not monotone near $-\infty$. At any point where h'=0, we find by computation

$$h'' = (q-1)h(h(h+\frac{\eta}{2}) - \frac{1}{2});$$

hence at any minimal point, $h > |\eta|/2$, then $\lim_{\eta \to -\infty} h = \infty$. Let us show that it also true if h is monotone. Suppose that h has a finite $\liminf_{\eta \to -\infty} h' \ge |a| 2$, then $\lim_{\eta \to -\infty} h' \ge |a| 2$, which is contradictory. If q < 2, following the method of [16] we write $(e^{\eta^2/4}h)' = e^{\eta^2/4}(-a/2 + o(1))$, then by integration we obtain that $\lim_{\eta \to -\infty} \eta h = a$, from the l'Hospital' rule, then $\lim_{\eta \to \infty} (-\eta)^a f > 0$, which is a contradiction. Thus again $\lim_{\eta \to -\infty} h = \infty$. And then (4.11) follows as in [16], more precisely, as $\eta \to -\infty$,

$$f(\eta) = Ce^{\frac{-\eta^2}{4}} |\eta|^{\frac{3-2q}{q-1}} (1 - (a-1)(a-2) |\eta|^{-2} + o(|\eta|^{-2}).$$

Remark 4.7 Note that f is convex: indeed

$$f''' + \frac{\eta}{2}f''(\eta) + \frac{1}{2(q-1)}f'(\eta) - q \left| f'(\eta) \right|^{q-2} f'(\eta)f''(\eta) = 0.$$

If $f''(\eta_1) = 0$ for some η_1 , then $f'''(\eta_1) < 0$, thus η_1 is unique, and $f''(\eta) < 0$ for $\eta > \eta_1$, then f is concave near ∞ , which contradicts the estimates above. Then $f''(\eta) > 0$ on \mathbb{R} . From that property, we can obtain the behaviour (4.10) with pure o.d.e. techniques, without using the estimate (4.13).

Thanks to the barrier function U we obtain more information on the behaviour of the solutions with trace $(\overline{\omega}, 0)$ on the boundary of ω :

Proposition 4.8 Let 1 < q, and ω be a smooth open set in \mathbb{R}^N . Then the function $Y_{\overline{\omega}}$ constructed at Theorem 4.1 satisfies

- (i) For any $x_0 \in \partial \omega$, $\liminf_{t \to 0} t^{a/2} Y_{\overline{\omega}}(x_0, t) \ge f(0)$.
- (ii) If ω is convex, then for any $x_0 \in \partial \omega$, $\lim_{t \to 0} t^{a/2} Y_{\overline{\omega}}(x_0, t) = f(0)$.
- (iii) if $\mathbb{R}^N \setminus \omega$ is convex, then for any $x_0 \in \overline{\omega}$, $\inf_{t>0} t^{a/2} Y_{\overline{\omega}}(x_0, t) \geq f(0)$.

Proof. (i) Since ω is smooth, it satisfies the condition of the interior sphere. Thus we can assume that $x_0=0$ and ω contains a ball $B=B(y,\rho)$ with $y=(\rho,0)\in\mathbb{R}^{N+}=\mathbb{R}^+\times\mathbb{R}^{N-1}$. Then $Y_{\overline{\omega}} \geq Y_{\overline{B}}$. Let us consider $Y_{\overline{nB}}(x,t)=n^{-a}Y_{\overline{B}}(x/n,t/n^2)$. The sequence $(Y_{\overline{nB}})$ is nondecreasing, and there holds $Y_{\overline{nB}}(x,t)=0$ in B((-1,0),1). Thus from estimate (2.8),

$$Y_{\overline{nB}}(x,t) \le C(N,q)(t^{-\frac{1}{q-1}}(|x+(1,0)|^{q'}+1)+t),$$

hence the sequence is locally bounded in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,\infty}$. From Theorem 2.7, $(Y_{\overline{nB}})$ converges in $C^{2,1}_{loc}(Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,\infty})$ to a classical solution u of (1.1). Then u is a solution with trace $(\mathbb{R}^{N+},0)$, satisfying (4.1), thus $u(x,t) \geq Y_{\mathbb{R}^{N+}}(x,t)$. Observe that $Y_{\mathbb{R}^{N+}}(x,t) = U(x_1,t)$, since $U(x_1,t) = \sup_{\varphi \in C_b^+(\mathbb{R}), \sup_{\varphi \in \overline{O},\infty} y_{\varphi}$, and $Y_{\mathbb{R}^{N+}}(x,t) = \sup_{\varphi \in C_c^+(\mathbb{R}^N), \sup_{\varphi \in \overline{C},\infty} y_{\varphi}} (\mathbb{R}^{N+},y_{\varphi})$. Then $u(0,t) \geq U(0,t) = f(0)t^{-a/2}$. And $Y_{\overline{nB}}(0,1) = n^{-a}Y_{\overline{B}}(0,1/n^2)$ converges to $u(0,1) \geq f(0)$, then $\lim_{t \to 0} t^{a/2}Y_{\overline{\omega}}(0,t) \geq f(0)$; similarly by replacing 1/n by any sequence (ϵ_n) decreasing to 0, then $\lim_{t \to 0} t^{a/2}Y_{\overline{\omega}}(0,t) \geq f(0)$.

- (ii) Let us show that for any $x_0 \in \partial \omega$, $Y_{\overline{\omega}}(x_0,t) \leq f(0)t^{-a/2}$. We can assume $x_0 = 0$ and $\omega \subset \mathbb{R}^{N+}$. Then $Y_{\overline{\omega}}(x,t) \leq Y_{\overline{\mathbb{R}^{N+}}}(x,t) = U(x_1,t)$, hence $Y_{\overline{\omega}}(0,t) \leq f(0)t^{-a/2}$.
- (iii) Since $\mathbb{R}^N \setminus \omega$ is convex, $\overline{\omega}$ is the union of all the tangent half-hyperplanes that it contains. For any such half-hyperplane, we can assume that it is tangent at 0 and equal to \mathbb{R}^{N+} . Then for any $x \in \mathbb{R}^{N+}$, there holds $Y_{\overline{\omega}}(x,t) \geq U(x_1,t) \geq f(0)$, since f is nondecreasing, and the conclusion follows.

5 Existence of solutions with trace (S, u_0)

5.1 Solutions with trace $(\overline{\omega} \cap \Omega, u_0)$, ω open

Proof of Theorem 1.4. (i) Approximation and convergence. We define suitable approximations of the initial trace (S, u_0) according to the value of q. We consider a sequence (φ_p) in $C_b(\mathbb{R}^N)$ (resp. $C_0(\overline{\Omega})$) as in the proof of Theorem 4.1. We define a sequence (ψ_p) in the following way: if $1 < q < q_*$, we define ψ_p by the restriction of the measure u_0 to $\mathcal{R}_{1/p}^{int} \cap B_p$ (resp. to $\mathcal{R}_{1/p}^{int} \cap \Omega_{1/p}^{int}$); if $q_* \leq q < 2$, we take $\psi_p = \inf(u_0, p)\chi_{\mathcal{R} \cap B_p}$ (resp. $\psi_p = \inf(u_0, p)\chi_{\mathcal{R}}$). If q > 2, by our assumption we can take a nondecreasing sequence (ψ_p) in $C_c(\mathcal{R})$ converging to u_0 in $L^1_{loc}(\mathcal{R})$. We set $u_{0,p} = \varphi_p + \psi_p$. Then for $1 < q < q_*$, $u_{0,p} \in \mathcal{M}_b^+(\Omega)$, for $q_* \leq q < 2$, $u_{0,p} \in L^r(\Omega)$ for any r > 1 and for q > 2, $u_{0,p} \in C_b(\mathbb{R}^N)$. In any case there exists a solution u_p of (1.1) (resp. of $(D_{\Omega,T})$) with initial data $u_{0,p}$, unique among the weak solutions if q < 2, see Theorem 2.11, and among the classical solutions in $C([0,T) \times \overline{\Omega})$ if q > 2, and the sequence (u_p) is nondecreasing if $q \geq q_*$.

Moreover if $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^N$, (u_p) satisfies the estimate (2.8): considering a ball $B(x_0, \eta) \subset \mathbb{R}^N \setminus \overline{\omega}$, there exists $C = C(N, q, \eta)$ such that for $p \geq p(\eta)$ large enough,

$$u_p(x,t) \le C(t^{-\frac{1}{q-1}}(|x-x_0|^{q'}+1)+t+\int_{B(x_0,\eta)} du_{0,p}) \le C(t^{-\frac{1}{q-1}}(|x-x_0|^{q'}+1)+t+\int_{B(x_0,\eta)} du_{0}),$$

then (u_p) is uniformly locally bounded in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$ (resp. if Ω is bounded, (u_p) satisfies (2.4), since it is constructed by approximation by solutions with smooth initial data). From Theorem 2.7 (resp. 2.6)), we can extract a subsequence $C_{loc}^{2,1}$ -converging to a classical solution u of (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$ (resp. of $(D_{\Omega,T})$). If $q \geq q_*$, from uniqueness, (u_p) is nondecreasing, then (u_p) converges to $u = \sup u_p$.

- (ii) Behaviour of u in $\overline{\omega}$. By construction, $u \geq Y_{\overline{\omega}}$, (resp. $u \geq Y_{\overline{\omega}}^{\Omega}$), then u satisfies (4.2), hence as $t \to 0$, u(.,t) converges uniformly to ∞ on any compact in ω , thus (1.9) holds; if $q < q_*$, u satisfies (4.4), thus the convergence is uniformly on $\overline{\omega} \cap \Omega$.
 - (iii) Behaviour of u in \mathcal{R} . From (3.5) and (3.4), for any $\xi \in C^{1,+}(\mathbb{R}^N)$, with support in \mathcal{R} ,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u_p(.,t) \xi^{q'} dx + \frac{1}{2} \int_0^t \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u_p|^q \xi^{q'} dx \le Ct \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla \xi|^{q'} dx + \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} \xi^{q'} d\psi_p, \tag{5.1}$$

$$\int_{\Omega} u_p(.,t)\xi dx + \int_0^t \int_{\Omega} (\nabla u_p . \nabla \xi + |\nabla u_p|^q \xi) dx dt = \int_{\Omega} \xi du_{0,p}.$$
 (5.2)

First suppose q < q*. From Theorem 2.10, $(|\nabla u_p|^q)$ is equi-integrable in $Q_{K,\tau}$ for any compact set $K \subset \mathcal{R}$ and $\tau \in (0,T)$. From (5.2) for any $\zeta \in C_c(\mathcal{R})$, for $p = p(\zeta)$ large enough such that the support of ζ is contained in $\mathcal{R}_{1/p}^{int} \cap B_p$ (resp. $\mathcal{R}_{1/p}^{int} \cap \Omega_{1/p}^{int}$),

$$\int_{\mathcal{R}} u_p(t,.)\zeta dx + \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{R}} |\nabla u_p|^q \zeta dx = -\int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{R}} \nabla u_p \cdot \nabla \zeta dx + \int_{\mathcal{R}} \zeta du_0.$$

Then we can go to the limit as $p \to \infty$:

$$\int_{\mathcal{R}} u(t, .) \zeta dx + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{R}} |\nabla u|^{q} \zeta dx = -\int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{R}} \nabla u . \nabla \zeta dx + \int_{\mathcal{R}} \zeta du_{0}.$$

thus $\lim_{t\to 0} \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u(.,t) \zeta dx = \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} \zeta du_0$.

Next suppose $q_* \leq q \leq 2$ and $u_0 \in L^1_{loc}(\mathcal{R})$, or q > 2 and u_0 is limit of a sequence of nondecreasing continuous functions. Then $\psi_p \leq u_0$. From (5.1), we have $|\nabla u|^q \in L^1_{loc}([0,T); L^1_{loc}(\mathcal{R}))$ from the Fatou Lemma. Hence, from Lemma 3.1, u admits a trace $\mu_0 \in \mathcal{M}(\mathcal{R})$. For any fixed $\zeta \in C_c^+(\mathcal{R})$, we $\lim_{t\to 0} \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u_p(.,t) \zeta dx = \int_{\mathcal{R}} \zeta \psi_p dx$. Since (u_p) is nondecreasing, we get

$$\lim_{t \to 0} \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u(.,t) \zeta dx = \int_{\mathcal{R}} \zeta d\mu_0 \ge \lim_{t \to 0} \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u_p(.,t) \zeta dx = \int_{\mathcal{R}} \zeta \psi_p dx.$$

thus from the Beppo-Levy Theorem, $\mu_0 \geq u_0$. Moreover for any $\zeta \in C_c(\mathcal{R})$, from (5.2),

$$\int_{\mathcal{R}} u_p(t,.)\zeta dx + \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{R}} |\nabla u_p|^q \zeta dx = \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{R}} u_p \Delta \zeta dx + \int_{\mathcal{R}} \zeta \psi_p dx;$$

and (u_p) is bounded in $L^k(Q_{K,\tau})$ for any $k \in [1, q_*)$, for any compact set $K \subset \mathcal{R}$, and $u_p \to u$ a.e. in \mathcal{R} , then u_p converges strongly in $L^1(Q_{K,\tau})$, thus from the Fatou Lemma,

$$\int_{\mathcal{R}} u(t, .) \zeta dx + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{R}} |\nabla u|^{q} \zeta dx \leq \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{R}} u \Delta \zeta dx + \int_{\mathcal{R}} \zeta du_{0}.$$

But from Lemma 3.1,

$$\int_{\mathcal{R}} u(t, .) \zeta dx + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{R}} |\nabla u|^{q} \zeta dx = \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{R}} u \Delta \zeta dx + \int_{\mathcal{R}} \psi d\mu_{0},$$

then $\int_{\mathcal{R}} \psi d\mu_0 \leq \int_{\mathcal{R}} \psi du_0$, hence $\mu_0 \leq u_0$, hence $\mu_0 = u_0$. In any case u admits the trace (\mathcal{S}, u_0) .

5.2 Solutions with any Borel measure

Here we consider the subcritical case with an arbitrary closed set S.

Theorem 5.1 Let $1 < q < q_*$, and $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^N$ (resp. Ω bounded). Let \mathcal{S} be a closed set in Ω , such that $\mathcal{R} = \Omega \backslash \mathcal{S}$ is nonempty. Let $u_0 \in \mathcal{M}^+(\mathcal{R})$.

- (i) Then there exists a solution u of (1.1) (resp. of $(D_{\Omega,T})$) with initial trace (S, u_0) , such that u satisfies (4.4), hence u(t, .) converges to ∞ uniformly on S.
 - (ii) There exists a minimal solution u_{\min} , satisfying the same conditions.

Proof. Assume that $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^N$ (resp. Ω bounded) (i) Existence of a solution. Let $B(x_0, \eta) \subset \Omega \backslash \mathcal{S}$, and δ_0 small enough such that $B(x_0, \eta) \subset \Omega \backslash \mathcal{S}_{\delta_0}$. For any $\delta \in (0, \delta_0)$ we can, by slight changes, suppose that $\mathcal{S}_{\delta} = \overline{\omega_{\delta}} \cap \Omega$, where ω_{δ} is a smooth open subset of Ω . Let u_{δ} be the solution with initial trace $(\mathcal{S}_{\delta}^{ext}, u_{0} \sqcup (\Omega \backslash \mathcal{S}_{\delta}^{ext}))$ constructed at Theorem 1.4. Then u_{δ} also satisfies the estimates (2.8) (resp. (2.4), thus $(u_{\delta})_{\delta < \delta_0}$ is uniformly locally bounded in $Q_{\Omega,T}$. From Theorem 2.7 (resp. 2.6), one can extract a subsequence converging in $C_{loc}^{2,1}(Q_{\Omega,T})$ to a solution u of (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$ (resp. of $(D_{\Omega,T})$). As in the proof of Theorem 1.4, for any compact $K \subset \mathcal{R}$, taking $\delta < \delta_K$ small enough so that $K \subset \Omega \backslash \mathcal{S}_{\delta_K}^{ext}$, and choosing a test function ξ with compact support in K in \mathcal{R} , we obtain that $(|\nabla u_{\delta}|^q)_{\delta < \delta_K}$ is equi-integrable in $Q_{K,\tau}$ for any $\tau \in (0,T)$. Then we get for any $\xi \in C_c(\mathcal{R})$,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u(t,.)\xi dx + \int_0^t \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^q \xi dx = -\int_0^t \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} \nabla u \cdot \nabla \xi dx + \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} \xi du_0.$$

thus $\lim_{t\to 0} \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u(.,t) \xi dx = \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} \xi du_0$. Moreover for any $x_0 \in \mathcal{S}$, $u_\delta \geq Y_{\{x_0\}}$ in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$, (resp. $u_\delta \geq Y_{\{x_0\}}$ in $Q_{\Omega,T}$) from Proposition 3.6, hence the same happens for u, which implies (1.9). Thus u admits (\mathcal{S}, u_0) as initial trace, and u(.,t) converges uniformly on \mathcal{S} to ∞ as $t\to 0$.

(ii) Existence of a **minimal** solution.

Assume that $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^N$. Let A be the set of solutions with initial trace (S, u_0) . We consider for fixed $\epsilon > 0$, the Dirichlet problem in B_p , $p \in \mathbb{N}^*$, with initial data $m(x, \epsilon) = \inf_{v \in A} v(x, \epsilon)$. Thus $0 \leq m(x, \epsilon) \leq u(x, \epsilon)$, and $u \in C^{2,1}(Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T})$, thus $m(., \epsilon) \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^N)$. Since $m \in L^1(B_p)$, there exists a unique solution $w_{p,\epsilon}$ of $(D_{B_p,T})$ with initial data $m(x,\epsilon)$ in B_p . From Remark 2.14, $w_{p,\epsilon}(x,t) \leq v(x,t+\epsilon)$ for any $v \in A$ and $x \in B_p$. Moreover for any $v \in A$ and any $v \in A$ and $v \in S$, there holds $v \geq Y_{\{x_0\}} \geq Y_{x_0}^{B_p}$, thus $m(x,\epsilon) \geq Y_{x_0}^{B_p}(x,\epsilon)$, hence $w_{p,\epsilon}(x,t) \geq Y_{x_0}^{B_p}(x,t+\epsilon)$, from [27, Proposition 2.1]. For any $v \in A$ and $v \in A$ such that $v \in A$ satisfies $v \in A$ satisfies $v \in A$ satisfies $v \in A$ and $v \in A$ satisfies $v \in A$ and $v \in A$ satisfies $v \in A$ satisfies $v \in A$ satisfies $v \in A$ and $v \in A$ satisfies $v \in A$ satisfi

Next we go to the limit as $\epsilon \to 0$. From Theorem 2.6, one can extract a subsequence, still denoted $(w_{p,\epsilon})$, converging a.e. to a solution w_p of the Dirichlet problem $(D_{B_p,T})$. And in B_p (with the notations above), $w_p \leq v$ for any $v \in A, w_p \geq Y_{x_0}^{B_p}$ and $w_p \geq w_U$. Finally we go to the limit as $p \to \infty$. Since u is locally bounded, then (w_p) is uniformly locally bounded. From Theorem 2.7, one can extract a subsequence converging in $C_{loc}^{2,1}(Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T})$ to a weak solution denoted u_{\min} of (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$. Then u_{\min} satisfies $u_{\min} \leq v$ for any $v \in A$, and $u_{\min} \geq Y_{x_0}^{B_p}$ for any $x_0 \in \mathcal{S}$, and $u_{\min} \geq w_U$ for any $z_0 \in \mathcal{R}$ and $\gamma > 0$ such that $U = B(z_0, \gamma)$ satisfies $\overline{U} \subset \mathcal{R}$. As a consequence u_{\min} satisfies the trace condition (1.9) on \mathcal{S} . And for any $z_0 \in \mathcal{R}$, and any $\xi \in C_c^0(\mathcal{R})$ with support in U,

$$\int_{\mathcal{R}} u(.,t)\xi dx \ge \int_{\mathcal{R}} u_{\min}(.,t)\xi dx \ge \int_{\mathcal{R}} w_{U}(.,t)\xi dx$$

hence

$$\lim_{t \to 0} \int_{\mathcal{R}} u_{\min}(.,t) \xi dx = \int_{\mathcal{R}} \xi du_0. \tag{5.3}$$

Then u_{\min} admits the trace (S, u_0) . Thus u_{\min} is minimal, and $u_{\min} = \min_{v \in A} v$.

Assume that Ω is bounded. The proof still works with B_p replaced by Ω , which requiers only to go to the limit in ε and use Theorem 2.6.

Remark 5.2 Under the assumptions of Theorem 5.1 suppose that $u_0 \in \mathcal{M}_b^+(\mathcal{R})$. Then for any $\varphi \in C_b(\Omega)$ with support in \mathcal{R} , $u(.,t)\varphi \in L^1(\mathcal{R})$ for any $t \in (0,T)$, and

$$\lim_{t \to 0} \int_{\mathcal{R}} u(.,t)\varphi dx = \int_{\mathcal{R}} \varphi du_0, \tag{5.4}$$

and similarly for u_{\min} . More precisely, if $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^N$, (5.4) is valid for any weak solution v of (1.1) with trace (S, u_0) . Indeed let $\psi \in C_b^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ with support in \mathcal{R} , and $\varphi_n \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ with values in [0,1], with $\varphi_n = 1$ on B_n , 0 on B_{2n} , $|\nabla \varphi_n|$ bounded. Then from (3.5),

$$\int_{\mathcal{R}} v(.,t)(\psi\varphi_n)^{q'} dx \le C(q)t \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla(\psi\varphi_n)|^{q'} dx + \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} (\psi\varphi_n)^{q'} du_0 \le Ct + \int_{\mathcal{R}} \psi^{q'} du_0$$

then $v(.,t)\psi^{q'}\in L^{1}\left(\mathcal{R}\right)$, and $\limsup_{t\to0}\,\int_{\mathcal{R}}v(.,t)\psi^{q'}dx\leqq\int_{\Omega}\psi^{q'}du_{0}$ from the Fatou Lemma. And

$$\lim \inf_{t \to 0} \int_{\mathcal{R}} v(.,t) \psi^{q'} dx \ge \lim_{t \to 0} \int_{\mathcal{R}} v(.,t) (\psi \varphi_n)^{q'} dx = \int_{\mathcal{R}} (\psi \varphi_n)^{q'} du_0,$$

thus from the Beppo-Levy Theorem, we get (5.4) by density. If Ω is bounded, note that u can be obtained as a limit in $C_{loc}^{2,1}(Q_{\Omega,T}) \cap C_{loc}^{1,0}(\overline{\Omega} \times (0,T))$ of classical solutions u_n with smooth data

 $u_{n,0} = u_{n,0}^1 + u_{n,0}^2$ with $suppu_{n,0}^1 \subset \mathcal{S}_{3\delta_0}^{ext}$, $suppu_{n,0}^1 \subset \mathcal{R}$, and $(u_{n,0}^1)$ converges to u_0 weakly in $\mathcal{M}_b(\mathcal{R})$. For any nonnegative $\xi \in C_b^1(\Omega)$ with support in \mathcal{R} ,

$$\int_{\mathcal{R}} u_n(.,t)\xi^{q'} dx \le C(q)t \int_{\mathcal{R}} |\nabla \xi|^{q'} dx + \int_{\Omega} \xi^{q'} u_{n,0}^2 dx,$$

from Remark 3.4, hence

$$\int_{\mathcal{R}} u(.,t)\xi^{q'} dx \le C(q)t \int_{\mathcal{R}} |\nabla \xi|^{q'} dx + \int_{\Omega} \xi^{q'} du_0,$$

and then $\limsup_{t\to 0} \int_{\mathcal{R}} u(.,t)\psi^{q'}dx \leq \int_{\Omega} \psi^{q'}du_0$. And for any $\varphi_n \in \mathcal{D}(\Omega)$ with values in [0,1], with $\varphi_n = 1$ on $\mathcal{R}_{1/n}^{int}$,

$$\lim \inf_{t \to 0} \int_{\mathcal{R}} u(.,t) \psi^{q'} dx \ge \lim_{t \to 0} \int_{\mathcal{R}} v(.,t) (\psi \varphi_n)^{q'} dx = \int_{\mathcal{R}} (\psi \varphi_n)^{q'} du_0,$$

Thus u still satisfies (5.4). The same happens for u_{\min} , since $\limsup_{t\to 0} \int_{\mathcal{R}} u_{\min}(.,t) \varphi dx \leq \int_{\mathcal{R}} \varphi du_0$ and $\liminf_{t\to 0} \int_{\mathcal{R}} u_{\min}(.,t) \psi^{q'} dx \geq \int_{\mathcal{R}} (\psi \varphi_n)^{q'} du_0$.

Remark 5.3 Assume $1 < q < q_*$. Note some consequences of Theorems 5.1 and 1.4.

- (i) For any constant C > 0, there exists a minimal solution u_C with trace $(\{0\}, C|x|^{-a})$). Then u_C is radial and self-similar. This shows again the existence of the solutions of example 2, Section 3. This shows that the set $\{C(\beta): \beta > F(0)\}$ is equal to $(0, \infty)$.
- (ii) Suppose N=1. For any C>0, there exists a minimal solution \widehat{u}_C with trace $(\{0\}, C(x^+)^{-a})$; then it is self-similar, $\widehat{u}_C(x,t)=t^{-a/2}\widehat{f}(t^{-1/2}x)$, where $\eta \longmapsto \widehat{f}(\eta)$ is defined on \mathbb{R} , and \widehat{f} has an exponential decay at $-\infty$, and $\lim_{\eta \to -\infty} \widehat{f}(\eta) |\eta|^a = C$. For any C>0 there exists a minimal solution \widetilde{u}_C with trace $([0,\infty),C(x^-)^{-a})$; it is self-similar, $\widetilde{u}_C(x,t)=t^{-a/2}\widetilde{f}(t^{-1/2}x)$, and $\lim_{\eta \to -\infty} \widetilde{f}(\eta) |\eta|^a = C$ and $\lim_{\eta \to -\infty} \widetilde{f}(\eta) |\eta|^{-q'} = c_q$.

Next we look for a maximal solution when the measure u_0 is bounded. A crucial point in case $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^N$ is the obtention of an upperestimate, based on Theorems 2.8 and 2.9:

Proposition 5.4 $1 < q \leq 2$. Let S be a compact set in \mathbb{R}^N , and $u_0 \in \mathcal{M}^+$ ($\mathbb{R}^N \setminus S$), bounded at ∞ . Then any weak solution v of (1.1) in $Q_{\mathbb{R}^N,T}$ with trace (S, u_0) satisfies, for any $0 < \epsilon < \tau < T$,

$$||v||_{L^{\infty}((\epsilon,\tau);L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N))} \le C, \qquad C = C(N,q,\epsilon,\tau).$$
 (5.5)

Proof. Let $\tau \in 0, T$). We take $\eta = 1$ and $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^N \setminus \mathcal{S}_1$ in (2.8). Then for any $(x, t) \in Q_{\mathbb{R}^N, \tau}$,

$$v(x,t) \le C(q)t^{-\frac{1}{q-1}} |x - x_0|^{q'} + C(N,q)(t^{-\frac{1}{q-1}} + t + \int_{B(x_0,1)} du_0).$$
 (5.6)

In particular it holds in $S_2 \times (0, \tau]$. And for any $(x, t) \in \mathbb{R}^N \setminus S_2$, since $u_0 \in \mathcal{M}_b^+ (\mathbb{R}^N \setminus S_1)$, from (2.6),

$$v(x,t) \le C(N,q,\tau)t^{-N/2}(t + \int_{B(x_0,1)} du_0) \le C(N,q,\tau)t^{-N/2}(t + \int_{\mathbb{R}^N \setminus S_1} du_0).$$
 (5.7)

Then (5.5) follows.

Theorem 5.5 Let $1 < q < q_*$. Let $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^N$ (resp. Ω bounded). Assume that S is compact in Ω and $u_0 \in \mathcal{M}_b^+(\Omega)$ with support in $\mathcal{R} \cup \overline{\Omega}$, where $\mathcal{R} = \Omega \backslash S$. Then there exists a maximal solution u of (1.1) (resp. of $(D_{\Omega,T})$) among the solutions with trace (S, u_0) (resp. among the solutions v of trace (S, u_0) such that v(.,t) converges weakly in \mathcal{R} to u_0 as $t \to 0$).

Proof. Assume $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^N$ (resp. Ω bounded). Let $\delta > 0$ be fixed, such that $\delta < d(\mathcal{S}, \text{supp}u_0)/3$, hence $\text{supp}u_0 \subset \Omega \setminus \mathcal{S}_{3\delta}$. Let u_{δ} be the solution with initial trace $(\mathcal{S}_{\delta}^{ext}, u_0)$ constructed at Theorem 1.4.

Let v be any weak solution with trace (S, u_0) (resp. and such that v(., t) converges weakly in $\mathcal{M}_b(\mathcal{R})$. Then $v(., t) \leq C(N, q, \delta)t$ in $\mathcal{K}_\delta = S_{5\delta/2}^{ext} \backslash S_{\delta/2}^{ext}$, from Lemma 2.15 (resp. from (2.14) in $\mathcal{O} = S_{3\delta}^{ext} \backslash S_{\delta}^{ext}$, valid since $v \in C([0, T) \times \mathcal{O})$). Let $\epsilon_0 > 0$. Then there exists $\tau_0 = \tau_0(\epsilon_0, \delta) < T$ such that $v(., t) \leq \epsilon_0$ in $\mathcal{K}_\delta \times (0, \tau_0]$. Let $\epsilon < \tau_0$, and $C_\epsilon = \max_{S_{2\delta}} v(., \epsilon)$. Since u_δ converges to ∞ uniformly on the compact sets of S_δ^{ext} , there exists $\tau_\epsilon < \tau_0$ such that for any $\theta \in (0, \tau_\epsilon)$, $u_\delta(., \theta) \geq C_\epsilon \geq v(., \epsilon)$ in $S_{\delta/2}$. Since $v(., \epsilon) \leq \epsilon_0$ in \mathcal{K}_δ , there holds $v(., \epsilon) \leq u_\delta(., \theta) + \epsilon_0$ in $S_{2\delta}$. And

 $v(.,t) \leq \epsilon_0$ on $\partial \mathcal{S}_{2\delta} \times (0,\tau_0]$, thus $v(.,t+\epsilon) \leq u_\delta(.,t+\theta) + \epsilon_0$ in $\mathcal{S}_{2\delta} \times (0,\tau_0-\epsilon]$ from the comparison principle. As $\theta \to 0$, then $\epsilon \to 0$, we get

$$v(.,t) \le u_{\delta}(.,t) + \epsilon_0 \quad \text{in } \mathcal{S}_{2\delta} \times (0,\tau_0]. \tag{5.8}$$

Otherwise, since $u_0 \in \mathcal{M}_b^+(\Omega)$, there exists a unique solution w of $(P_{\Omega,T})$ with initial data u_0 , from Theorem 2.11. We claim that

$$v(x,t) \le w(x,t) + \epsilon_0, \quad \text{in } \overline{\Omega \setminus S_{2\delta}} \times (0,\tau_0].$$
 (5.9)

Indeed let $\varphi_{\delta} \in C(\overline{\Omega})$ with values in [0,1] with support in $\overline{\Omega} \backslash \mathcal{S}_{2\delta}$ and $\varphi_{\delta} = 1$ on $\mathbb{R}^N \backslash \mathcal{S}_{5\delta/2}$. From Proposition 5.4 (resp. from Theorem 2.11), the function $x \longmapsto v(x, \tau_0/n)$ is bounded, and continuous. Let $w_{\delta,n}$ be the solution of (1.1) in $Q_{\Omega,T}$ with initial data $v(., \tau_0/n)\varphi_{\delta}$. As $n \to \infty$, $v(., \tau_0/n)\varphi_{\delta}$ converges to $u_0\varphi_{\delta} = u_0$ weakly in $\mathcal{M}_b(\mathbb{R}^N)$, from Remark 5.2 (resp. from our assumption). Hence $w_{\delta,n}$ converges to w, from Proposition 2.13. And then

$$v(., \tau_0/n) = v(., \tau_0/n)\varphi_{\delta} + v(., \tau_0/n)(1 - \varphi_{\delta}) \le w_{\delta,n}(., 0) + \epsilon_0$$

in $\overline{\Omega \setminus \mathcal{S}_{2\delta}}$, and on the lateral boundary of $\overline{\Omega \setminus \mathcal{S}_{2\delta}} \times (0, \tau_0(1 - 1/n)]$, there holds $v(x, t + \tau_0/n) \leq \epsilon_0$. Then $v(x, t + \tau_0/n) \leq w_{\delta,n}(., t) + \epsilon_0$ in $\overline{\Omega \setminus \mathcal{S}_{2\delta}} \times (0, \tau_0(1 - 1/n)]$. As $n \to \infty$, we deduce (5.9).

Next we get easily that $w \leq u_{\delta}$ on $\overline{\Omega \setminus S_{2\delta}} \times (0, \tau_0]$, by considering their approximations, hence

$$v(x,t) \le u_{\delta}(x,t) + \epsilon_0, \quad \text{in } \overline{\Omega \setminus S_{2\delta}} \times (0,\tau_0].$$
 (5.10)

As a consequence, from (5.8) and 5.10,

$$v(x,t) \le u_{\delta}(x,t) + \epsilon_0, \quad \text{in } \overline{\Omega} \times (0,\tau_0].$$

The last step is to prove that the inequality holds up to time T. We can apply the comparison principle because, from Proposition 5.4, u and $v \in C_b((\epsilon, T); C_b(\mathbb{R}^N))$ for any $\epsilon > 0$ (resp. because v and u_δ are classical solutions of $(D_{\Omega,T})$). Then

$$v(x,t) \le u_{\delta}(x,t) + \epsilon_0, \quad \text{in } \overline{\Omega} \times (0,T)$$

As $\epsilon_0 \to 0$, we deduce that $v \leq u_\delta$. Finally as $\delta \to 0$, up to a subsequence, $\{u_\delta\}$ converges to a solution u of (1.1) (resp. of $(D_{\Omega,T})$, such that $v \leq u$, thus u satisfies (1.9). As in Theorem 1.4, by integrability of $(|\nabla u_\delta|^q)$ we obtain that u admits the trace u_0 in \mathcal{R} , thus u has the trace (\mathcal{S}, u_0) (resp. and the convergence holds weakly in $\mathcal{M}_b(\mathcal{R})$). Thus u is maximal.

From Theorems 5.1 and 5.5, this ends the proof of Theorem 1.5.

6 The case $q \leq 1$

Notice that Theorem 2.5 is also valid for q = 1. In fact it can be improved when q is subcritical, and extended to the case q < 1.

Theorem 6.1 (i) Let 0 < q < q, and Ω be any domain in \mathbb{R}^N . Let u be any (signed) weak solution of (1.1) in $Q_{\Omega,T}$. Then $u \in C^{2+\gamma,1+\gamma/2}_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T})$ for some $\gamma \in (0,1)$. If Ω is bounded, any weak solution u of problem $(D_{\Omega,T})$ satisfies $u \in C^{1,0}\left(\overline{\Omega} \times (0,T)\right) \cap C^{2+\gamma,1+\gamma/2}_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T})$ for some $\gamma \in (0,1)$.

(ii) Let $0 < q \leq 1$ and Ω bounded. For any sequence of weak nonnegative solutions (u_n) of $(D_{\Omega,T})$, bounded in $L^{\infty}_{loc}((0,T);L^1(\Omega))$ one can extract a subsequence converging in $C^{2,1}_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T}) \cap C^{1,0}(\overline{\Omega} \times (0,T))$ to a weak solution u of $(D_{\Omega,T})$.

Proof. (i) From our assumptions, $u \in C((0,T); L^1_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T}))$, thus $u \in L^\infty_{loc}((0,T); L^1_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T}))$. We can write (1.1) under the form $u_t - \Delta u = f$, with $f = -|\nabla u|^q$. From Theorem 2.10 $u \in L^1_{loc}((0,T); W^{1,k}_{loc}(\Omega))$ for any $k \in [1,q_*)$ and satisfies (2.9).

First suppose $q \leq 1$. We choose $k \in (1, q_*)$, thus $(|\nabla u| + |u|) \in L^k_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T})$. Then $u \in \mathcal{W}^{2,1,k}_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T})$, see [22, theorem IV.9.1]. From the Gagliardo-Nirenberg inequality, for almost any $t \in (0,T)$,

$$\|\nabla u(.,t)\|_{L^{kq_*}(\omega)} \le c\|u(t)\|_{W^{2,k}(\omega)}^{\frac{1}{q_*}} \|u(t)\|_{L^1(\omega)}^{1-\frac{1}{q_*}},$$

where $c=c(N,s,\omega)$. Hence we obtain $|\nabla u|\in L^{kq_*}_{loc}\left(\Omega\right)$. In the same way

$$||u(.,t)||_{L^{kq_*}(\omega)} \le c||u(t)||^{\theta}_{W^{2,s}(\omega)}||u(t)||^{1-\theta}_{L^1(\omega)},$$

with $\theta = (1 - 1/kq_*)/((N+2)/N - 1/s) < 1$. Therefore $|u| \in L^{sq_*}_{loc}(\Omega)$. Then $u \in W^{2,1,kq^*}_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T})$. By induction $u \in W^{2,1,k(q^*)^n}_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T})$ for any $n \geq 1$. Choosing n such that $k(q^*)^n > N+2$, we deduce that $|\nabla u| \in C^{\delta,\delta/2}(Q_{\omega,s,\tau})$ for any $\delta \in (0,1-(N+2)/s(q^*)^n)$, see [22, Lemma II.3.3]. Then $f \in C^{\delta q,\delta q/2}_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T})$, thus $u \in C^{2+\delta q,1+\delta q/2}(Q_{\omega,s,\tau})$.

Next suppose $1 < q < q_*$. we choose $k \in (1, q_*/q)$, hence $(|\nabla u|^q + |u|) \in L^k_{loc}(\Omega)$; as above, $|\nabla u| + |u| \in L^{kq_*}_{loc}(\Omega)$, hence $(|\nabla u|^q + |u|) \in L^{kq_*/q}_{loc}(\Omega)$; then $u \in \mathcal{W}^{2,1,kq^*/q}_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T})$. By induction we get again that $|\nabla u| \in C^{\delta,\delta/2}_{loc}(Q_{Q,T})$ for some $\delta \in (0,1)$, then $f \in C^{\gamma,\gamma/2}_{loc}(Q_{Q,T})$ for some $\gamma \in (0,1)$, thus $u \in C^{2+\gamma,1+\gamma/2}_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T})$ for some $\gamma \in (0,1)$.

If Ω is bounded, and u is a weak solution of $(D_{\Omega,T})$, then u satisfies (2.10). In the same way, $u \in \mathcal{W}^{2,1,k}(Q_{\Omega,s,\tau})$, and by induction $u \in C^{1,0}\left(\overline{\Omega} \times (0,T)\right) \cap C^{2+\gamma,1+\gamma/2}_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T})$.

(ii) From (2.10), $\|u\|_{C^{1,0}(\overline{Q_{\Omega,s,\tau}})} + \|\nabla u\|_{C^{\gamma,\gamma/2}(\overline{Q_{\Omega,s,\tau}})}$ is bounded in terms of $\||\nabla u|^q\|_{L^1(Q_{\omega,s,\tau})} + \|u(.,s)\|_{L^1(\Omega)}$. And since u is nonnegative, from [14, lemma 5.3] (valid for q>0),

$$\int_{\Omega} u(t,.)dx + \int_{s}^{t} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla u|^{q} dx \le \int_{\Omega} u(s,.)dx.$$
 (6.1)

Thus $\||\nabla u|^q\|_{L^1(Q_{\omega,s,\tau})}$ is bounded in terms of $\|u(.,s)\|_{L^1(\Omega)}$. Then one can extract a subsequence converging in $C^{2,1}_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T}) \cap C^{1,0}\left(\overline{\Omega} \times (0,T)\right)$ to a weak solution u of $(D_{\Omega,T})$.

Remark 6.2 In case of the Dirichlet problem, the result also follows from [7, Theorem 3.2 and Proposition 5.1], by using the uniqueness of the solution in $(Q_{\omega,\epsilon,T})$.

Next we prove the uniqueness result of Theorem 1.6. For that purpose we recall a comparison property given in [1, Lemma 4.1]:

Lemma 6.3 Let Ω be bounded, and $A \in L^{\sigma}(Q_{\Omega,T})$ with $\sigma > N + 2$. Let $w \in L^{1}((0,T); W_{0}^{1,1}(\Omega))$, with $w \in C((0,T]; L^{1}(\Omega), \text{ such that } w_{t} - \Delta w \in L^{1}(Q_{\Omega,T}), \text{ and } w(.,t) \text{ converges to a nonpositive measure } w_{0} \in \mathcal{M}_{b}(\Omega), \text{ weakly in } \mathcal{M}_{b}(\Omega), \text{ and}$

$$w_t - \Delta w \leq A.\nabla w$$
 in $\mathcal{D}'(Q_{\Omega,T})$.

Then $w \leq 0$ in $Q_{\Omega,T}$.

Proof of Theorem 1.6. From [7], the problems with initial data u_0, v_0 admit at least two solutions u, v. Then $f = |\nabla u|^q \in L^1_{loc}([0,T); L^1(\Omega))$. And by hypothesis $u \in C((0,T); L^1(\Omega)) \cap L^1((0,T); W_0^{1,1}(\Omega))$. Assume that $u_0 \leq v_0$. Let w = u - v. Then we have $w \in C((0,T); L^1(\Omega)) \cap L^1((0,T); W_0^{1,1}(\Omega))$, $|\nabla w| \in L^s(Q_{\Omega,\tau})$ Setting $g = |\nabla u|^q - |\nabla v|^q$, then w is the unique solution of the problem

$$\begin{cases} w_t - \Delta v = g, & \text{in } Q_{\Omega,T}, \\ w = 0, & \text{on } \partial\Omega \times (0,T), \\ \lim_{t \to 0} w(.,t) = u_0 - v_0, \text{ weakly in } \mathcal{M}_b(\Omega). \end{cases}$$

Since $q \leq 1$, for any $\varepsilon > 0$, there holds

$$w_t - \Delta w = g \le |\nabla w|^q \le |\nabla w| + 1.$$

In case q=1, Lemma 6.3 applies. Assume that q<1. Let $\varepsilon,\eta\in(0,1)$. Then $g\leq C_{\eta}|\nabla w|+\eta$. with $C_{\eta}=\eta^{-q/(1-q)}$. As in his proof we get by approximation

$$\frac{1}{1+\varepsilon} \int_{\Omega} (w^{+})^{1+\varepsilon}(t,.)dx + \varepsilon \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} (w^{+})^{\varepsilon-1} |\nabla w|^{2} \psi dx dt$$

$$\leq C_{\eta} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} (w^{+})^{\varepsilon} |\nabla w| dx dt + \eta \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} (w^{+})^{\varepsilon} dx dt,$$

and the second member is finite. Then $\lim_{t\to 0} \int_{\Omega} (w^+)^{1+\varepsilon}(t,.)dx = 0$, hence $\lim_{t\to 0} \int_{\Omega} w^+(t,.)dx = 0$. Let $z = w - \eta t$, then satisfies $z \in C((0,T); L^1(\Omega)) \cap L^1((0,T); W^{1,1}(\Omega))$ and $z_t - \Delta z = g - \eta \le C_{\eta} |\nabla z|$ in $\mathcal{D}'(Q_{\Omega,T})$. Then $z^+ \in C((0,T); L^1(\Omega)) \cap L^1((0,T); W_0^{1,1}(\Omega))$ and from [4, Lemma 3.2], $z_t^+ - \Delta z^+ \le C_{\eta} |\nabla(z^+)|$. And $\lim_{t\to 0} z^+(t) = 0$ weakly in $\mathcal{M}_b(\Omega)$, since $z^+ \le w^+$. Then $z^+ = 0$ from Lemma 6.3 applied with $A = C_{\varepsilon}$. Thus $w \le \eta t$; as $\eta \to 0$, we obtain $w \le 0$.

Remark 6.4 We can give an alternative proof of uniqueness, using regularity: let u, v be two solutions with initial data u_0 , and w = u - v, thus w satisfies

$$\begin{cases}
 w_t - \Delta w = g := |\nabla u|^q - |\nabla v|^q, & \text{in } Q_{\Omega,T}, \\
 w = 0, & \text{on } \partial\Omega \times (0,T), \\
 \lim_{t \to 0} w(.,t) = 0, & \text{weakly in } \mathcal{M}_b(\Omega).
\end{cases}$$
(6.2)

Since $q \leq 1$, there holds $|g| \leq |\nabla w|^q$. As in Theorem 6.1, we choose $k \in (1, q_*)$, thus $|\nabla w| \in L^k(Q_{\Omega,\tau})$. From the uniqueness of the solution w due to [4, Lemma 3.4], we deduce that $w \in W^{2,1,k}(Q_{\Omega,\tau})$, for any $\tau \in (0,T)$, from [22, theorem IV.9.1]. By induction we deduce that $w \in C^0(\overline{\Omega} \times [0,T)) \cap C^{2+\gamma,1+\gamma/2}(Q_{\Omega,T})$. Then w=0 from the classical maximum principle.

Next we prove the trace result of Theorem 1.7:

First proof of Theorem 1.7. From Theorem 6.1, $u \in C^{2,1}_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T})$. And 1+u is also a solution of (1.1). We can set $1+u=v^{\alpha}$, with $\alpha>1$, in particular $v\geq 1$. Then we obtain an equivalent equation for v:

$$v_t - \Delta v = F = (\alpha - 1) \frac{|\nabla v|^2}{v} - \alpha^{q-1} \frac{|\nabla v|^q}{v^{(\alpha - 1)(1 - q)}}.$$

From the Young inequality, setting $C = ((\alpha - 1)/2)^{(q-2)/q}$, there holds, since $v \ge 1$,

$$\frac{|\nabla v|^q}{v^{(\alpha-1)(1-q)}} \le \frac{\alpha - 1}{2} \frac{|\nabla v|^2}{v} + Cv^{1 - \frac{2(1-q)}{2-q}\alpha} \le \frac{\alpha - 1}{2} \frac{|\nabla v|^2}{v} + Cv.$$

Hence $w = e^{Ct}v$ satisfies

$$w_t - \Delta w = G = e^{Ct}(F + Cv) \ge \frac{\alpha - 1}{2} \frac{|\nabla w|^2}{w}.$$

Then w is supercaloric, and nonnegative, and $G \in L^1_{loc}(Q_T)$. From Lemma 3.1, w admits a trace in $\mathcal{M}(\Omega)$, and then $w \in L^\infty_{loc}([0,T);L^1_{loc}(\Omega))$, and $G \in L^1_{loc}([0,T);L^1_{loc}(\Omega))$. As a consequence, $v \in L^\infty_{loc}([0,T);L^1_{loc}(\Omega))$ and $|\nabla v|^2/v \in L^1_{loc}([0,T);L^1_{loc}(\Omega))$.

Next we show that moreover u itself admits a trace measure. For any 0 < s < t < T, from the Hölder inequality,

$$\alpha^{-q} \int_{s}^{t} \int_{\omega} |\nabla u|^{q} dx dt = \int_{s}^{t} \int_{\Omega} v^{(\alpha - 1)q} |\nabla v|^{q} dx dt \le \int_{s}^{t} \int_{\omega} \frac{|\nabla v|^{2}}{v} dx dt + \int_{s}^{t} \int_{\omega} v^{\frac{(2\alpha - 1)q}{2 - q}} dx dt. \quad (6.3)$$

First suppose q < 1. Choosing α such that moreover $1 < \alpha \le 1/q$, in order that $(2\alpha - 1)q \le 2 - q$. Since $v \in L^{\infty}_{loc}([0,T); L^1_{loc}(\Omega))$, we have $v \in L^1(Q_T)$, hence

$$\alpha^{-q} \int_{s}^{t} \int_{\omega} |\nabla u|^{q} dx dt \leq \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\omega} \frac{|\nabla v|^{2}}{v} dx dt + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\omega} (v+1) dx dt,$$

hence $|\nabla u|^q \in L^1_{loc}(\Omega \times [0,T))$. Then u admits a trace $u_0 \in \mathcal{M}^+(\Omega)$. Next assume q=1. From the Hölder inequality,

$$\int_{\omega} |\nabla v| \, dx \le \int_{\omega} \frac{|\nabla v|^2}{v} dx + \int_{\omega} v dx$$

hence $|\nabla v| \in L^1_{loc}([0,T); L^1_{loc}(\Omega))$. Let $\xi \in \mathcal{D}(\Omega)$. Setting $v\xi = z, z$ is the unique solution of the problem in $Q_{\Omega,T}$

$$\begin{cases} z_t - \Delta z = g := F\xi + v(-\Delta\psi) - 2\nabla v \cdot \nabla\psi, & \text{in } Q_{\Omega,T}, \\ z = 0, & \text{on } \partial\Omega \times (0,T), \\ \lim_{t \to 0} z(.,t) = \xi u_0, & \text{weakly in } \mathcal{M}_b(\Omega), \end{cases}$$

where $g \in L^1(Q_{\Omega,T})$. From Theorem 2.10, for any $k \in [1, q_*)$, and for any $0 < s < \tau < T$, and any domain $\omega \subset\subset \Omega$,

$$||z||_{L^{k}(Q_{\omega,s,\tau})} \leq C(||F\xi||_{L^{1}(Q_{\omega,s,\tau})} + ||z(s,.)||_{L^{1}(\omega)}) \leq C(||F\xi||_{L^{1}(Q_{\omega,\tau})} + ||v||_{L^{\infty}((0,\tau);L^{1}(\omega))})$$

Then $z \in L^k_{loc}([0,T);L^k(\Omega))$. We can choose α such that $1 < \alpha < 1 + q^*/2$, and take $k = 2\alpha - 1$. From (6.3) we deduce that $|\nabla u| \in L^1_{loc}(\Omega \times [0,T))$, and conclude again that u admits a trace $u_0 \in \mathcal{M}^+(\Omega)$.

Finally we give an alternative proof by using comparison with solutions with initial Dirac mass, inspired of [2]. We first extend Proposition 2.13 to the case $q \le 1$ when Ω is bounded:

Lemma 6.5 Let $0 < q \le 1$, Ω bounded, and $u_{0,n}, u_0 \in \mathcal{M}_b^+(\Omega)$ such that $u_{0,n}$ converge to u_0 weakly in $\mathcal{M}_b(\Omega)$. Let u_n, u be the unique nonnegative solutions of $(D_{\Omega,T})$ with initial data $u_{0,n}, u_0$. Then u_n converges to u in $C_{loc}^{2,1}(Q_{\Omega,T}) \cap C^{1,0}(\overline{\Omega} \times (0,T))$.

Proof. We still have (2.11) and $\lim_{s\to 0} \int_{\Omega} u_n(s,.) dx = \int_{\Omega} du_{0,n}$, thus $\int_{\Omega} u_n(t,.) dx \leq \int_{\Omega} du_{0,n}$, and $\lim_{n\to\infty} \int_{\Omega} du_{0,n} = \int_{\Omega} du_0$, thus (u_n) is bounded in $L^{\infty}((0,T);L^1(\Omega))$. From Theorem 6.1, one can extract a subsequence converging in $C^{2,1}_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T}) \cap C^{1,0}\left(\overline{\Omega}\times(0,T)\right)$ to a weak solution w of $(D_{\Omega,T})$. And (u_n) is bounded in $L^k((0,T),W^{1,k}_0(\Omega))$ for any $k\in[1,q_*)$. As in Proposition 2.13, for any $\tau\in(0,T)$, $(|\nabla u_n|^q)$ is equi-integrable in $Q_{\Omega,\tau}$, and we conclude that w=u.

Second proof of Theorem 1.7. We still have $u \in C^{2,1}_{loc}(Q_{\Omega,T})$ from Theorem 6.1. It is enough to show that for any ball $B(x_0, \rho) \subset\subset \Omega$, there exists a measure $m_\rho \in \mathcal{M}(B(x_0, \rho))$ such that the restriction of u to $B(x_0, \rho)$ admits a trace $m_\rho \in \mathcal{M}(B(x_0, \rho))$. Suppose that it is not true. Then from Proposition 3.2 and Remark 3.3, there exists a ball $B(x_0, \rho) \subset\subset \Omega$ such that

$$\lim \sup_{t \to 0} \int_{B(x_0, \rho)} u(., t) dx = \infty.$$

We can assume that $x_0=0$ and $\rho=1$. For any k>0, the Dirichlet problem $(P_{B_1,T})$ with initial data $k\delta_0$ has a unique solution $u_k^{B_1}$. There exists $t_1>0$ such that $\int_{B_{2^{-1}}}u(x,t_1)dx>k$; thus there exists $s_{1,k}>0$ such that $\int_{B_{2^{-1}}}T_{s_{1,k}}u(x,t_1)dx=k$. By induction, there exists a decreasing sequence (t_n) converging to 0, and a sequence $(s_{n,k})$ such that $\int_{B_{2^{-n}}}T_{s_{n,k}}u(x,t_n)dx=k$. Denote by $u_{n,k}$ the solution of $(P_{B_1,T})$ with initial data $u_{n,k,0}=T_{s_{n,k}}u(.,t_n)\chi_{B_{2^{-n}}}$. Then from Theorem 1.6, $u\geq u_{n,k}$ in B_1 . And $(u_{n,k,0})$ converges weakly in $\mathcal{M}_b(\Omega)$ to $k\delta_0$. From Lemma 6.5, $(u_{n,k})$ converges in $C_{loc}^{2,1}(Q_{B_1,T})\cap C^{1,0}\left(\overline{B_1}\times(0,T)\right)$. to the solution u^{k,B_1} of the problem in B_1 with initial data $k\delta_0$, Thus $u\geq u^{k,B_1}$. Now, since $q\leq 1$, for any k>1, the function ku^{1,B_1} is a subsolution of (1.1), since $|\nabla(ku^{1,B_1})|^q\leq k\left|\nabla(u^{1,B_1})\right|^q$. From Lemma 6.3, we deduce that $u\geq ku^{1,B_1}$ for any k>1. We get a contradiction since u^{1,B_1} is not identically 0.

References

- [1] N. Alaa, Solutions faibles d'équations paraboliques quasilinéaires avec données initiales mesures, Ann. Math. Blaise Pascal, 3 (1996), 1-15.
- [2] W. Al Sayed and L. Véron, *Initial trace of solutions of semilinear heat equations with absorption*, Nonlinear Anal. 93 (2013), 197–225.
- [3] L. Amour and M. Ben-Artzi, Global existence and decay for Viscous H amilton-Jacobi equations, Nonlinear Anal., Methods and Appl., 31 (1998), 621-628.

- [4] P. Baras and M. Pierre, *Problemes paraboliques semi-linéaires avec données mesures*, Applicable Anal., 18 (1984), 111-149.
- [5] J. Bartier and P. Laurençot, Gradient estimates for a degenerate parabolic equation with gradient absorption and applications, J. Funct. Anal. 254 (208), 851-878.
- [6] S. Benachour, M. Ben Artzi, and P. Laurençot, Sharp decay estimates and vanishing viscosity for diffusive Hamilton-Jacobi equations, Adv. Diff. Equ., 14 (2009), no. 1-2, 1-25.
- [7] S. Benachour and S. Dabuleanu, The mixed Cauchy-Dirichlet problem for a viscous Hamilton-Jacobi equation, Advances Diff. Equ., 8 (2003), 1409-1452.
- [8] S. Benachour, H.Koch, and P. Laurençot, Very singular solutions to a nonlinear parabolic equation with absorption, II- Uniqueness, Proc. Roy. Soc. Edinburgh Sect. A 134 (2004), 39-54.
- [9] S. Benachour and P. Laurençot, Global solutions to viscous Hamilton-Jacobi equations with irregular initial data, Comm. Partial Diff. Equ., 24 (1999), 1999-2021.
- [10] S. Benachour and P. Laurençot, Very singular solutions to a nonlinear parabolic equation with absorption, I- Existence, Proc. Roy. Soc. Edinburgh Sect. A, 131 (2001), 27-44.
- [11] M. Ben Artzi, P. Souplet and F. Weissler, The local theory for Viscous Hamilton-Jacobi equations in Lebesgue spaces, J. Math. Pures Appl., 81 (2002), 343-378.
- [12] M.F. Bidaut-Véron, Local and global apriori estimates of the solutions of Hamilton-Jacobi parabolic equation with absorption, Arxiv 1407-1969.
- [13] M.F. Bidaut-Véron, and A.N. Dao, *Isolated initial singularities for the viscous Hamilton Jacobi equation*, Advances in Diff. Equations, 17 (2012), 903-934.
- [14] M.F. Bidaut-Véron, and A.N. Dao, L^{∞} estimates and uniqueness results for nonlinear parabolic equations with gradient absorption terms, Nonlinear Analysis, 91 (2013), 121-152.
- [15] H. Brezis and A. Friedman, Nonlinear parabolic equations involving measures as initial conditions, J.Math.Pures Appl. 62 (1983), 73-97.
- [16] H. Brézis, L.A. Peletier and D. Terman, A very singular solution of the heat equation with absorption, Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. 95 (1986), no. 3, 185–209.
- [17] M. Crandall, P. Lions and P. Souganidis, Maximal solutions and universal bounds for some partial differential equations of evolution, Arch. Rat. Mech. Anal. 105 (1989), 163-190.
- [18] B. Gilding, M. Guedda and R. Kersner, The Cauchy problem for $u_t = \Delta u + |\nabla u|^q$, J. Math. Anal. Appl. 284 (2003), 733-755.
- [19] S. Kamin and L. A. Peletier, Singular solutions of the heat equation with absorption, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 95 (1985), 205-210.
- [20] L. Leonori and T. Petitta, Local estimates for parabolic equations with nonlinear gradient terms, Calc. Var. Part. Diff. Equ.,42 (2011), 153-187.

- [21] P.L. Lions, Regularizing effects for first-order Hamilton-Jacobi equations, Applicable Anal. 20 (1985), 283–307.
- [22] O.A. Ladyzenskaja, V.A. Solonnikov and N.N. Ural'Ceva, Linear and Quasilinear Equations of Parabolic Type, Transl. Math. Monogr. 23, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, 1968.
- [23] M. Marcus and L. Véron, *Initial trace of positive solutions of some nonlinear parabolic equation*, Comm. Part. Diff. Equ., 24 (1999), 1445-1499.
- [24] A. Porretta, Existence results for nonlinear parabolic equations via strong convergence of trucations, Ann. Mat. Pura Appl., 177 (1999), 143-172.
- [25] A. Porretta, and E. Zuazua, Null controllability of viscousHamilton-Jacobi equations, Ann. Inst. Henri Poincaré, Anal. Non Lin., 29 (2012) 301–333.
- [26] Y. Qi and M. Wang, The self-similar profiles of generalized KPZ equation, Pacific J. Math. 201 (2001), 223-240.
- [27] P. Souplet and Q. Zhang, Global solutions of inhomogeneous Hamilton-Jacobi equations, J. Anal. Math. 99 (2006), 355-396.